





Supporting school improvement through play:

An evaluation of South Gloucestershire's Outdoor Play and Learning Programme

Stuart Lester, Dr Owain Jones, Wendy Russell





Evaluation of South Gloucestershire Council's Outdoor Play and Learning (OPAL) Programme

Final report -

February 2011

Stuart Lester, Dr Owain Jones and Wendy Russell





Play England

Play England aims for all children and young people in England to have regular access and opportunity for free, inclusive, local play provision and play space.

Play England provides advice and support to promote good practice, and works to ensure that the importance of play is recognised by policy makers, planners and the public. For further information visit www.playengland.org.uk.

Play England is part of the National ChildrenÕs Bureau, and is supported by the Big Lottery Fund.

National Children's Bureau

NCB's vision is a society in which all children and young people are valued and their rights are respected.

By advancing the well-being of all children and young people across every aspect of their lives, NCB aims to:

- reduce inequalities in childhood
- ensure children and young people have a strong voice in all matters that affect their lives
- promote positive images of children and young people
- enhance the health and well-being of all children and young people
- encourage positive and supportive family, and other environments.

NCB has adopted and works within the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.

National Children's Bureau, 8 Wakley Street, London EC1V 7QE

Website: www.ncb.org.uk

Registered charity number: 258825

Published for Play England by the National Children's Bureau

© National Children's Bureau 2011

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form by any person without the written permission of the publisher.

The views expressed in this book are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the National Children's Bureau or Play England.

Front cover image: Bromley Heath Primary School, South Gloucestershire

Contents

Acknowledgements	4
About the authors	6
Preface	7
Foreword	9
Executive summary	11
Overview of OPAL	
Key findings	12
OPAL in action	13
Conclusions	
Policy implications	14
Chapter 1. Introduction	15
Context for the report	
Overview of context and the importance of play in school	
Overview of the OPAL Programme	17
Chapter 2. The case for supporting play in schools:	
what the research says	
The nature and benefits of play	
Play and learningPlay and health	
School attitudes to playtime	
Playground design	
Wider issues	
Chapter 3. Methodology	26
Data collection	
Methodological issues	27
Chapter 4. Analysis of Programme documentation	
(as an element of the inputs)	29
OPAL support documentation	
Audit tools and next step action plans	
Supporting information: play policies	
Chapter 5. OPAL in action: interviews and case studies	
Motivation for participation	
Leadership and planning: developing a play culture	
The nature of design interventions	
Stuff to play withPlaytimes	
Risk, safety and interventions	
Beyond playtimes	
Embedding the play culture: towards sustainability	
Chapter 6. Discussion	
Chapter 7. Conclusions	
References	58

Acknowledgements

The authors of the report would like to thank Michael Follett, South Gloucestershire Council's Play Adviser, for inviting us to carry out this evaluation of the OPAL Programme and for providing the support to enable us to do so. Thanks also go to the staff of the 19 schools whose data we reviewed, to those at the 10 schools who gave up their time during a busy period of the year to tell their stories of participating in the OPAL Programme, and to the staff of the 3 case study schools in the second phase of the evaluation.

5

'I have been in education for 15 years, and by a long way this is the most successful and rewarding project I have ever been involved with.'

(Headteacher, School S interview)

About the authors

This evaluation has been carried out by Dr Owain Jones, Stuart Lester and Wendy Russell. Dr Jones is Research Fellow at the Countryside and Community Research Institute, a partnership between the University of the West of England, Hartpury College, the Royal Agricultural College and the Countryside and Community Research Unit at the University of Gloucestershire. He is chair of the Royal Geographical Society's Children, Youth and Families Research Group and founding associate editor of the Journal of Children's Geographies. Stuart Lester and Wendy Russell are both senior lecturers in Play and Playwork at the University of Gloucestershire, each with over 30 years' experience in the playwork sector. Their recent joint publications include: Children's right to play: an examination of the importance of play in the lives of children worldwide, commissioned by the International Play Association and published by the Bernard van Leer Foundation in 2010; and Play for a change, play, policy and practice: a review of contemporary perspectives, commissioned by Play England and published in 2008 by the National Children's Bureau (NCB).

Preface

Michael Follett, Play Advisor, South Gloucestershire

The Outdoor Play and Learning (OPAL) Programme provides mentored support to help schools create the best conditions for play in primary schools. Between 2007 and 2011 OPAL has been trialled in over 60 schools in South Gloucestershire, Bristol, Wiltshire and North Somerset. The Programme was developed while I was working as a school advisor within the Learning and School Effectiveness Service in South Gloucestershire's Council's Department for Children, building on my experience as a teacher and playworker.

For individual schools the OPAL Programme comprises over 6 days of meetings spread over one year. The process starts with a structured audit carried out by the mentor and the school together. The audit covers 18 critical cultural and environmental conditions which affect the quality of children's play. This is followed by an INSET day which informs the whole-school community of the Programme and brings together their agreed values and principles to form a play policy.

OPAL uses a structured development tool which allows the school and the mentor to work out a detailed development plan or play policy tailored to the specific needs of the school. This is followed by development meetings, held throughout the year, to support the school in embedding their plans and implementing them. Meetings are also held to inform parents of the changes the school will undertake to improve play, and to form a long-term plan on how to improve the school grounds to increase play opportunities. The final meeting in the Programme is the OPAL award audit, where progress is mapped, award status of Silver, Gold or Platinum is agreed and the next development phase planned.

OPAL was developed in response to demand from schools for help in resolving issues at playtime, including boredom, high levels of accidents and playground incidents, lack of respect for supervisors and a constant stream of low-level behaviour problems, as well as a desire to improve the quality of children's play experience in school. Schools expected the resolution to lie in better occupation for the children such as playground games, behaviour management training for the supervisors or more equipment for the children. All of these were tried during the Programme's development, but none had a significant lasting effect.

Trial-and-error testing of the Programme over several years proved that the only effective and sustainable way to improve play for the majority of the children is through long-term culture change. The barriers to play are embedded in a school's culture and the ability to provide for play are far more connected with adult's culture than with the children or the obvious physical objects associated with play.

Each element of the Programme is developed to meet a different stage in the journey of culture change: the audit to provide sound knowledge of the school's starting point; the development plan to plot a clear path for the next few years; training meetings for all staff and parents to create a policy that is based on shared understanding; and grounds-planning based on how children play to ensure play value-for-money and coherent use of space.

This independent evaluation of OPAL commissioned by Play England and carried out by Wendy Russell, Stuart Lester and Dr Owain Jones, examines the effectiveness of OPAL in improving play opportunities for children in schools and how schools benefit from participating in OPAL.

Thanks are due to South Gloucestershire Council for investing in play within the Schools Effectiveness Service; to the headteachers in South Gloucestershire

who were prepared to take risks on play; to headteacher John Ridley for the name OPAL, and to Philip Matson for encouragement and support. OPAL is now a community interest company dedicated to improving children's opportunities to play, by providing services to schools and organisations in England and Wales.

Foreword

Catherine Prisk, Joint Director of Play England

Play England exists to promote the right of every child to have adequate time and space to play throughout their childhood. This vision commands universal support and yet, in spite of extensive evidence that they are fundamentally important to children's well-being, learning and development, their play opportunities have become fewer as their lives have become more restricted and controlled.

Increasingly structured out-of-school lives and changes to the work-life balance of many families have limited the freedom to play that previous generations could take for granted. Where they still have free recreational time, traffic, crime and the fear of predators and bullies have conspired to deny children the choice to play outside to the degree that they tell us they want to and evidence tells us they need to. Consequently, it should be no surprise that children spend huge amounts of time sitting in front of TV or computer screens.

Policy influencers from all parts of the political spectrum have highlighted this issue. Most recently, a report by Respublica and Action for Children, *Children and the Big Society* (2011) argues that children being safer and more confident to play out in their local neighbourhoods is an important part of building the social capital that will make whole communities more resilient, cohesive and self-reliant. And it is well established that playing greatly enhances children's capacity to learn, innovate and negotiate.

But there is a chicken-and-egg element to this objective. Children need the everyday opportunities to play with their friends in order to build the confidence to take the opportunities that may present themselves.

This is one important, often overlooked, role of the school. In the past, a child's school was one place where he or she was guaranteed at least a certain amount of playtime on a daily basis. What the old-style school playground lacked in imaginative design, most children were able to compensate for with the sheer exuberance that is expressed wherever they are allowed time to play freely with their friends. Playtime – in the morning and at lunchtime – was an immutable fixture of the school day: welcomed by adults as the chance for children to let off steam and relax, so as to be better prepared for the next lessons; grasped at by children as the best part of the day, where their friendships were formed and they were able to simply have fun.

There is growing evidence, however, that this important part of the school day – and crucial component of children's play lives – is being very significantly eroded (see, for example, Blatchford and Baines, 2006).

The social skills built up through free play are critical for children to function well in the classroom. Outdoor self-directed play is recognised by all the leading health organisations as one of the best forms of activity for children, both as exercise to build strength and reduce the risk of obesity, to develop the fine and gross motor skills children will need throughout life, and to provide good mental health. Access to green spaces, however small, has been shown to have a positive affect on children suffering behavioural or emotional disorders, and certainly common results of introducing more high-quality play outside are a significant improvement in behaviour and a reduction in reported bullying.

Finally, children need a level of challenge and risk in their play; they need to climb, jump and run. If they are not given challenging play environments, they will do

10

their best to create them themselves. The schools that introduce loose parts, trees to climb, policies that allow a level of play fighting and firepits have reported reductions in accident rates and, just as importantly, an increase in the children's confidence. Children left to their own devices will set themselves ever more challenging tasks — and will feel the pride that comes with achieving those tasks, whether it be standing on a tall tower of crates, climbing a tree or organising a mass castle-building enterprise. This confidence in themselves then spills over into the classroom and into their lives.

I was a teacher in both urban and rural primary schools throughout the 1990s. I've done my share of playtime supervision and after-school clubs, and kept children off the grass and told them to stop climbing on the walls. And I know the sound of 200 five- to eleven-year-olds towards the end of a damp winter lunch break when fights are threatening and the bolder ones are trying to sneak back into the toilets, while the hardy group of boys tries to take over an ever larger portion of the playground for their football game.

When I visited one of the schools involved in the OPAL Programme, I knew it was something special. Here was a school where, at the end of a miserable winter lunchtime, no one was trailing behind any of the lunchtime supervisors. There were no reported accidents. The sound was the hum and sing-song of happy, busy children having a great deal of fun. Two girls were 'rainbathing' on a hillock. Six boys of various ages were devising a complex game involving ropes and tubes of card. A large group were in the trees, some sitting in the branches. They had plenty of space because they were using every scrap of the outdoors, including the grassed area. When I asked about mud, the response was 'Wellies, indoor shoes to change into and mops. It's faster to clean up a bit of mud than to deal with the fall-out of lunchtime squabbles.'

Play in schools need not be expensive: the majority of changes examined in this report are the result of simple changes in culture or policies, opening up unused spaces and making best use of resources and staff. Where schools have identified funding, especially where they see the value in terms of improved outcomes for children and more time for staff, the investment has mostly been in landscaping, training and in building up access to stuff to play with.

Schools are at the heart of their communities, they are where children spend most of their time outside of the home, and they are where lifelong friendships are forged. For many children the friendships they forge in the playtimes and lunchtimes of their school days will be there with them throughout life, and the playground games and experiences will give them the skills, capabilities and character to have both a great time growing up, and to build the resilience that will see them through the turbulent teens and into adulthood.

The OPAL Programme is just one example of a play programme that is being followed by an increasing numbers of schools across England. We are very glad to have had the opportunity to work with South Gloucestershire Council to commission this evaluation because it shows clearly the benefits that schools, their children and the wider communities can reap through investing in play.

Executive summary

This research reports on an evaluation of the Outdoor Play and Learning (OPAL) Programme designed and delivered by South Gloucestershire Council as a way of enhancing children's opportunity to play in schools. The evaluation draws on a two-phased research process. The first phase considered documentary evidence from 19 primary, infant and junior schools, which participated in the Programme during the initial stages from 2007–2009. Then headteachers and lead staff from 10 of those schools were interviewed. The second phase consisted of interviews and focus groups with staff and observations of playtimes at 3 of the 10 schools. Key findings from the first phase of the evaluation were presented in an interim report. This final report builds upon that by combining the findings from both phases into an overall synthesis and evaluation of the Programme.

Overview of OPAL

The basic aim of OPAL is to enhance opportunities for children's play in schools. Within the Programme play is defined as behaviour that is 'freely chosen, intrinsically motivated and personally directed', a definition drawn from Playwork Principles (PPSG, 2005).

The justification for OPAL as an intervention recognises that play, based on this definition, is a right of children in Article 31 of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989). It acknowledges the evidence on the benefits of playing outlined in the literature review in Chapter 2 of the report, and shows an understanding of the barriers to play in school. These include curriculum demands and the culture of testing, risk-aversion among school staff, parental anxiety and poorly designed and restricted play spaces.

The OPAL project has developed a thorough, practical, step-by-step guide to developing the conditions to support play in schools. This includes comprehensive support materials, evaluated in Chapter 4 of the report, which offer key guiding principles for an approach to improving time and space for play. The audit process establishes a collaborative working relationship between the school lead for play (usually part of the school management team) and the South Gloucestershire Council (SGC) Play Adviser whose role is to guide and support the school in improving and enhancing existing approaches to children's play. The audit process offers a degree of quantifiable progress as the system includes initial (scored) audits and then follow-up audits.

The design of OPAL, although it lists universal and aspirational indicators and criteria in the audit process, acknowledges that schools will have different starting points in terms of the physical environment (buildings, grounds, perimeter structures, geographical location); size; community catchment area and relations; headteacher priorities; financial resources; staff culture, and more besides. Given this, the application of OPAL is not an absolute approach but is responsive to local conditions, and the nature and pace of change varies significantly across schools. This precludes the identification of any standard approaches and comparison across the OPAL participants. However, the review of documentary evidence, interviews with headteachers and results from the case studies do identify some key themes which have emerged through participation and these are further explored in the main body of the report.

Key findings

The evaluation highlights the considerable benefits that have been gained from participating in OPAL. These include:

- changing the attitudes and culture of the school's understanding and position on play (particularly in relation to risk, adult control and all-weather play)
- altering the school grounds imaginatively and creatively in order to open up more possibilities for play
- changing children's play patterns, and encouraging greater variety of play behaviours and wider use of time, space and materials for child-initiated outdoor play
- increasing children's enjoyment of playtimes, with an associated reduction in perceived disruptive behaviour
- teaching staff to value the instrumental outcomes of the enhancement of playtime, particularly in terms of learning and social development.

The first phase of evaluation showed that all schools had made some progress in changing conditions for play. The second stage confirmed this and, in addition, highlighted the diverse and creative ways in which children use all the available space for playing. In the most successful schools, progress was transformative, changing the play cultures in schools very markedly, through involving people in the development of a play policy, providing training and mentoring for teaching staff and lunchtime supervisors, and embedding play into other aspects of school planning and practice. Other changes included redesigning the outdoor space, introducing flexible materials (loose parts), opening up areas and licence to play in a variety of ways and weathers. These changes led to children playing in more varied ways and engaging in a wider range of play forms, with fewer incidents and accidents reported during playtime, as children were 'too busy playing' to report minor events. Alongside this, training lunchtime supervisors meant that they were able to respond to issues as they arose and as a result incidents needing to be dealt with by teaching staff or the headteacher at lunchtime reduced dramatically (in some cases disappeared altogether). Teachers reported that children returned to the classroom ready to learn, with fewer playground arguments spilling over into class time, and some headteachers felt that the changes had contributed to enhancing the overall performance and culture of the school.

This high level of success results from a number of factors including:

- existing play policies that could be developed or enhanced in order to frame cultural change and strategic planning
- the presence of an enthusiastic and consistent headteacher who can bring staff, governors and parents with them
- school grounds with existing potential for play
- · available finances
- schools which do not have to focus on other priorities (where other standards are generally high).

For some schools progress was slower, with contributory factors which include discontinuity of leadership at the school; the school's land, buildings and infrastructure being less amenable to the changes; or where the school may have had other pressing priorities of improvement in the school (for example, test results, behaviour or building improvement).

Alongside the overall culture change stimulated by the OPAL Programme, three elements are worthy of closer attention to encourage play in school:

- opening up areas for playing in all weathers through arranging for the provision of outdoor coats and boots and creating all-weather routes throughout the outdoor space
- ensuring that there is a plentiful supply of scrap materials that can be played with in any number of ways by children and that are easily replenished
- challenging the prevailing culture of risk-aversion among both teaching staff and lunchtime supervisors.

Staff responses to these changes were somewhat mixed and contradictory: all recognised the value of risk-taking in play and the principle of low intervention and free-ranging play, but some existing values and habitual practices that inhibit play are deeply embedded and will take some time to shift. For example, rules such as 'scrap-on-scrap' for play fighting were useful; their implementation by lunchtime supervisors was contingent on circumstances, suggesting a flexible approach.

OPAL in action

Following the introduction of the Programme in 2007 the OPAL system has gone through a number of refinements in the light of the experience of working with a range of schools. The evaluation team feels that, overall, the OPAL pack and system currently made available to schools are highly effective in providing a sound basis for implementing changes to the conditions to support play. However, in some respects a further round of fine-tuning some elements is merited. It is also the case that as the political and socio-economic forces and trends that shape schools continue to change, OPAL as a process needs to have the flexibility to adapt to changing school cultures. In other words, OPAL is pursuing a moving target.

The OPAL Programme has an extensive range of materials and documents to support schools; however, it should be stressed that this is not a paper-driven approach. Merely following the audit sheets and support literature will not lead to the changes that have occurred. What the evaluation reveals is the significance of the external function of SGC and particularly the role of the SGC Play Adviser. Having someone external to the school providing the initial spur to action, followed up with authority from the council, supporting documentation, a council award scheme and so on, is essential for perceived legitimacy and the ability of headteachers to sell the Programme to staff, governors and parents. In addition, the particular strengths of the SGC Play Adviser's approach need to be acknowledged. In interviews, headteachers have consistently spoken of the SGC Play Adviser's enthusiasm and the inspiration, and motivation they have drawn from this.

Conclusions

Evidence from the evaluation suggests that the OPAL Programme can deliver on its overall aim to promote outdoor play and learning in schools. It was evident in all participating schools that the interventions made by OPAL to both the physical and human environment enhanced and, in some cases, transformed opportunities for playing. This shows that the OPAL system can and does work in practice to achieve its stated goals. However, variations between schools in the extent to which physical and cultural changes have been made and sustained, together with the unevenness of take-up of the Programme across South Gloucestershire, show that there are challenges to the successful realisation of the OPAL aim in all schools. This evaluation identifies some of the factors that can contribute to successful realisation of the aim.

Given the importance of play in children's lives and current concerns about children's opportunity to access time and space to initiate their own play outdoors, there are considerable benefits for children, parents, schools and the wider community from participating in the OPAL Programme. The design of OPAL establishes some clear guiding principles and strategies for initiating changes to playtime. The Programme is thorough and practical and has been trialled, developed and modified through implementation in schools. The results can be transformational and – at best – spectacular, and show progress even in more challenging school environments. Changes are not exclusively reliant on large capital investment and encourage creativity and responsiveness to local conditions and needs.

OPAL supports schools in developing a cultural shift in thinking about and supporting children's play. Its success emanates from a series of interrelated actions, with continuous specialist support from the Play Adviser, which embed play in policies and practice. It is this feature that is likely to sustain the approach beyond the initial impetus and keep play at the heart of school developments.

Schools, as local community-based provision in which children spend a considerable amount of time, are responsible for the education and well-being of the whole child and, given the importance of play in children's lives, have a responsibility to ensure sufficient time and space is made available for play within the school day and beyond. Given the reported benefits of participation, the OPAL Programme is also worthy of consideration for wider application across South Gloucestershire and other local authorities, independent schools and academies.

Policy implications

In the current public spending climate, and given the coalition government's moves towards devolution of power and community-based budgeting, we feel it is important to note that:

- OPAL does not require large amounts of (central) funding, and many of the improvements it can engender can be achieved at little cost (for example, changing the rules about how children use open play areas in school grounds or making use of old or decommissioned school and household resources for play). A range of funding sources has been used by schools, from school budgets to fundraising by parents and other local funding possibilities.
- · OPAL is very much about pump priming school capacity to become selfsufficient and self-directing in how they support play in schools rather than imposing a central system on them. What is important is the culture change; changes to physical features and time and space made available for play need not be costly.
- Schools are a significant community resource and, for some schools, participating in the OPAL process has both increased parental involvement in schools through involvement in design, contributing materials and so on, and has also offered a valuable play space for other organisations, with, for example, grounds being used for community-run holiday playschemes and after-school clubs.

Research shows that play contributes to children's physical and emotional health, well-being, approach to learning, and enjoyment of school. Projects like OPAL, which pay attention to the conditions that encourage and support children's ability to play in schools, can reap benefits for children, schools, local communities and society more generally.

14

Introduction

Context for the report

This report offers an evaluation of the changes to schools that have been brought about through their participation in the OPAL Programme. It includes a review of the Programme documentation (both general and also relating to the 19 schools which participated in the first rounds of OPAL in 2007/2008 and 2008/2009), subsequent follow-up telephone interviews with 10 of these schools, and the findings from case studies carried out in 3 of the participating schools during November/December 2010.

The evaluation project has three interrelated aims that evaluate both outcomes and processes:

- an evaluation of the changes that have occurred through participation in the Programme
- an evaluation of the conditions that have contributed to its successful implementation
- a review of the OPAL Programme and the value of this in supporting schools to transform approaches to children's play.

Overview of context and the importance of play in school

There are currently widespread and legitimate concerns for the well-being of children in the UK

As the Conservatives' (2008) Childhood review highlights, the UK was ranked bottom out of 21 of the world's richest countries in terms of child well-being in UNICEF's child well-being league table (UNICEF, 2007). There are well-reported concerns about children's health (both physical and mental), obesity, lack of independence, and more besides (Lester and Russell, 2008, 2010). Central to these concerns about the condition of childhood is the decline in opportunities for children to find time and space for play. Prominence is generally given to adult-organised and purposeful activity which may run counter to children's desire to play with peers in spontaneous, opportunistic and unpredictable forms. Tovey comments:

'Admission to primary school at a younger age, and the rapid growth of nursery, child care and after-school care means that young children's lives are increasingly institutionalized. Out of school care is often located in school environments, under close adult supervision with, in many settings, organized activities replacing free play. The growth in after-school activities, such as clubs, sports, or extra lessons, can mean that

(Tovey, 2007, p.2)

School playtimes are widely acknowledged as an important period of the school day when children have the opportunity to engage with peers in a variety of playful activities that are relatively free from adult intervention (Blatchford and others, 2003; Jarrett and Duckett-Hedgebeth, 2003; Holmes and others, 2006; Pellegrini, 2009; Ramstetter and others, 2010). It is estimated that approximately seven hours per week of a child's time at school is spent in the playground, equating roughly to a quarter of the school day (Pearce and Bailey, 2011). Historically, playgrounds have always taken a secondary role to the main business of education and schooling, but there has been a growing interest in what Pearce and Bailey (2011) refer to as the 'use/misuse' of school playgrounds which represents two opposing perspectives: the 'romantic' view of the playground as a space of enjoyment and learning contrasted with the 'problematic view' which portrays the playground as a site for bullying, challenging and disruptive behaviour, and gender inequalities. To this divide may be added a more recent perspective, the 'public health' view which places value on playgrounds for health-related physical exercise (for example Ridgers and others, 2007; Bundy and others, 2009). Overall, there is a growing appreciation that playgrounds and playtimes are a significant feature of a child's everyday experiences in school.

Such periods offer children time and space to feel, think and act in ways that are significantly different from the structured classroom and to reap the associated benefits in terms of general health, development and well-being. Crucially, when they talk to adults about what is important in their lives, space and time to play outdoors has shown to be at the top of the list of children's desires and preferences (Kernan and Devine, 2010).

Play is a universal phenomenon and the significance of this behaviour is recognised in Article 31 of the UN Convention of the Rights of the Child (UNCRC, 1989). As the Charter for Children's Play states:

'The school day should allow time for children to relax and play freely with their friends ... In school, time and space for play and outdoor learning is as important as formal teaching. School grounds should be good places to play.' (Play England, 2009, p.3)

The central importance of play in children's lives and the contribution that playing makes to children's development and well-being are at the heart of the OPAL Programme. The initiative acknowledges that schools should be enablers of children's play opportunities for three basic reasons:

- Play is a fundamental right of children and central to their well-being, health
 and development and therefore schools have a duty to provide play
 opportunities to the children in their care, as recognised in Chapter 6 (1) of
 the Education and Inspections Act 2006.
- Providing opportunities for children to play in school is particularly important given the constraints on play opportunities in children's lives outside schools.
- Creating attractive spaces and allowing time for children's play has beneficial effects in terms of key school priorities such as children's enjoyment of school,

16

individual and collective behaviour, personal development and educational achievement both individually and collectively, and in pupil—staff relationships.

School grounds should be viewed as an integral part of wider concerns with children's health, development and well-being, and provide a valuable resource to support families and communities. Given the current public spending context and policy moves towards community-based decision- making and budgeting as an aspect of the Big Society, the OPAL approach merits serious consideration in terms of how it enables schools to take their own initiatives, often at quite small, low-cost scales, but which over time can build into a substantial and highly beneficial change in school cultures and beyond in terms of play provision.

Overview of the OPAL Programme

The OPAL Programme supports schools in enhancing opportunities for children's play, both within the school day and outside of school hours. The OPAL information pack states that the basic aim of the Programme is to 'enable schools to become exciting, challenging and inspiring places for children to learn and play outdoors'. The guidance given on the process acknowledges that schools will be at different levels in the support they give to children's play: 'some schools will already have developed a culture which supports play; others will be very cautious and wary of change' (OPAL Adviser's notes, p.1). The intention of the Programme, therefore, is not to provide an 'absolute' and prescriptive tool that has a standard and universal technical application but rather to offer a framework for schools to enable them to work towards implementing changes in line with the principles developed in the Programme through a collaborative and developmental process tailored to each school's unique situation. This highlights the importance of a personal rather than a procedural approach, suggesting a significant contributing factor to the success of the Programme is an enthusiastic and authoritative adviser who is external to the school's own staff team.

The design of the OPAL process has developed from 2007 and now contains a clear rationale and aims for the Programme. The process involves an initial collaborative audit of the site and the production of a jointly developed and agreed action plan.

Again, the key message is that this is not a prescriptive tool and the audit/action plan process should be situated within the unique contexts and constraints of individual schools. In supporting schools through the process there are a number of documents and tools that were used in a negotiated process between the SGC Play Adviser and the school lead(s). The underpinning concepts, language and application of these are discussed in more detail in 'Audit tools and next step action plans' in Chapter 4.

The case for supporting play in schools: what the research says

It is evident from reading the OPAL documentation that the primary intention of the project is to focus on children's opportunities to play during the school day, as well as on the environment in which children spend their playtimes. As the Adviser's notes outline:

'The premise of OPAL is that play is an essential part of childhood and a right, it has many benefits and that it requires time, resources and planning. As children have lost the opportunity for freely chosen social play in the outdoors much of the time out of school, it has become increasingly important that schools understand how to create the necessary conditions for play in school time and in school grounds.'

(OPAL Adviser's notes, p.2).

Other OPAL support documents elaborate on this by stating that 'play is the elemental learning process by which humankind has developed' (Developing a play policy, p.1), and that play has evolutionary and developmental value for survival. The guidance also comments that children 'use play in the natural environment to learn of the world they inhabit with others' (Developing a play policy, p.1). Such a claim for the importance of play, both for children's development and as a right, would find general support from literature across a number of disciplinary perspectives.

Ramstetter and others' (2010) extensive review of research into school playgrounds concludes that playtime offers a critical period in the school day during which children can have a break from the rigours of academic challenges, and that this unstructured time provides a unique contribution to children's social, emotional, physical and creative development. Given this, they conclude that playtime should be considered an important part of the school day and should not be withheld as a form of punishment or seen as secondary to the demands of an academic curriculum.

This chapter reviews some of the literature pertinent to the OPAL Programme across a range of topics: the nature and benefits of play, play and learning, outdoor play and health, attitudes to playtime and the design of school playgrounds.

The nature and benefits of play

Play has been studied across a wide range of academic disciplines, each with its own perspective. Analysis of recent and historic policy initiatives (Cranwell, 2003; Santer and others, 2007; Powell and Wellard, 2008) shows that although there is no coherent understanding of play, and policies largely take an instrumental view of its nature and benefits. Direct causal links are assumed between particular forms of playing and the acquisition of particular skills (social, emotional and cognitive) or the amelioration of social problems (for example, obesity or antisocial behaviour), with adults directing children's play towards those specific forms of playing and therefore the desired outcomes (Lester and Russell, 2008). This approach pays attention to the content of children's play, its outward expressions, reading these literally as practising skills for adulthood. But what much of the research shows is that play's value lies in children's subjective emotional experiences of playing (for example, Burghardt, 2005; Spinka and others, 2001; Sutton-Smith, 2003). Rather than rehearsing skills, children appropriate aspects of their daily lives into their play and turn them upside down in an attempt to gain some control over the world by rendering it either less scary or less boring (Sutton-Smith, 1999). The enjoyment that this process affords is what provides the motivation for playing; these emotional experiences support the development of resilience across a number of areas such as emotion regulation, stress response systems, attachment (to people and places) and to a flexibility of responses to what children encounter (Lester and Russell, 2008).

Play and learning

Varying conceptualisations of play give rise to considerable and diverse research which links play activities to a range of developmental benefits. Studies, largely from the discipline of developmental psychology, converge to establish a common 'play-learning belief':

'Play, in its many forms, represents a natural age-appropriate method for children to explore and learn about the world around them...Through play children acquire knowledge and practice new skills, providing a foundation for more complex processes and academic success.'

(Fisher and others, 2008).

There are a wealth of texts that propose a relationship between outdoor play and learning (see for example Bilton, 2005; White, 2008; Perry and Branum, 2009). This also finds expression in a range of policy guidance for schools and beyond: for example, the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) places strong emphasis on the value of children's opportunity to play outdoors to support learning and all aspects of children's development, noting that being outdoors has a positive impact on children's well-being, as it provides the opportunity for doing things in different ways and on different scales from being indoors.

Research studies suggest that playtime, and opportunities to be playful in an unstructured environment, play a role in children's adjustment to school, classroom behaviour and approaches to learning (Jarrett and others, 1998; Pellegrini and Bohn, 2005; Pellegrini, 2009; Barros and others, 2009). Pellegrini (2009), drawing on a cognitive immaturity hypothesis (Bjorklund and Pellegrini, 2000), notes that for children breaks during the school day, which provide the time, materials and space to interact with peers, should maximise the attention they pay to subsequent tasks. This is supported by results of controlled field experiments, and has led to a call for frequent breaks throughout the school day. This is also supported by the Attention Restoration Theory (Kaplan and Kaplan, 1989) which proposes that time spent in 'effortless' pursuits and contexts is an important factor in recovering from mental fatigue.

Scott and Panksepp (2003) suggest that children's rough-and-tumble play offers them the opportunity to engage in bouts of high energy activity, reaching a peak of satiety, at which point children may be more receptive to participating in less vigorous social and learning opportunities. Other studies (for example, Freeman and Brown, 2004; Reed, 2005; Pellis and Pellis, 2009) show how rough-and-tumble play makes a significant contribution to the development of social competence and friendships.

Yet, as suggested in the previous chapter, the benefits of play arise from its unique qualities of being spontaneous and unpredictable, and these qualities manifest themselves when children can find the time and space to play away from direct adult gaze and surveillance; the more natural and unstructured the environment, the 'richer children's play is as an educational activity' (Farné 2005, p.173). Santer and others' (2007) literature review cites research which found that if play is allowed to develop, it becomes more complex. Appreciating this perspective suggests that effective play environments provide the space and time for children to create moments of their own design and intention, rather than being directed into adult desired and designated spaces and activity. It is somewhat inevitable that there will be tension between this reading of play and the nature and context (including historical) of educational provision, as recognised in much of the literature discussing play in schools and early years setting (for example, Adams and others, 2004; Santer and others, 2007). Understandings and applications of play in contemporary educational policy place great value on the importance of identifying 'what counts' in terms of good quality play, and then apply these methods and activities as a means to support children's educational progress and achievement. While policy documents may espouse the value of children's 'free play', they are often couched in terms and practices that reify the instrumental value of this behaviour (Lester, 2010). School spaces and time are highly regulated, with the need for adults to keep 'control', raising questions about the ways in which schools acknowledge and seek to manage these tensions.

Play and health

The state of children's health in the UK is a cause for considerable concern, in particular the dramatic increase in overweight and obese children (Boseley, 2005; BMA, 2005; Almqvist and others, 2006), as recognised in the Conservatives' (2008) *Childhood review*. There is irrefutable evidence that regular physical exercise is effective in primary and secondary prevention of chronic disease (cardiovascular disease, diabetes, obesity and depression) and that healthy activity patterns are established in childhood (Brunton and others, 2005; Ahrens and others, 2006; Warburton and others, 2006).

Children spend a significant amount of their daily lives in school, and as such schools have a central role in promoting and supporting children's activity and health (Pangrazi and others, 2003; Ahrens and others, 2006). Considerable research pays attention to the relationship between children's play, health and physical activity (Batch, 2005; Burdette and Whitaker 2005; Cleland and others 2008; Ramstetter and others, 2010). Mota and others (2005) suggest that school playtime is an important setting in which to promote moderate-to-vigorous activity. Research studies into the relationship between playground design and health suggest that sites which have 'advanced landscape features' have a higher degree of satisfaction for children and lead to more physical forms of play and associated health benefits of lower Body Mass Index (BMI) (Ozdemir and Yilmaz, 2008). Pupil's perception of the school environment appears to be directly related to their satisfaction with the playground, and greater satisfaction promotes more active behaviour (Fjortoft and Sageie, 2000).

Yun and others (2005) indicate that environments that have a dynamic range of variables are likely to have significant health benefits, and Fjortoft's (2004) study highlights the benefits associated with playing in a natural playground compared with more traditional play environments. Numerous studies highlight the benefit of children having playful access to natural space (Moore and Wong, 1997; Louv, 2005; Spencer and Blades, 2006; Lester and Maudsley, 2007) and there are suggested links between children's opportunity to play with natural elements and their care and concern about environmental issues as adults (Bixler and others, 2002; Lohr and Pearson-Mims, 2005; Wells and Leckies, 2006; Ward Thompson and others, 2008).

Studies from the field of environmental psychology also intimate that playful contact with natural space offers moments of fascination and a chance to 'be away', and may support the restoration of attention, necessary for concentrated and task-directed effort in the classroom (Kaplan 1995; Kaplan and Kaplan, 2005; Taylor and Kuo, 2006). Play, in particular social forms of rough-and-tumble play, may also have considerable benefits for the reduction of impulse control disorders such as ADHD (Panksepp, 2007).

Given the relationship between play and health, and the increasing concerns over children's fitness and activity levels, there is a tendency to see playtime as a period for promoting structured physical exercises and games, yet as Ramstetter and others' (2010) review indicates, such moves undermine many of the social, emotional, cognitive and even physical benefits of unstructured play.

School attitudes to playtime

While there has been increasing attention given to play and outdoor environments in the early years, the notion of 'playtime' in school has attracted mixed opinions. In an educational culture that has seen an increasing emphasis on outcomes and achievement, playtime has been given lesser value and, as a consequence, school playtime allocation is reported to have been considerably reduced (Blatchford, 1998; Armitage, 1999; Pellegrini and Bohn, 2005; Blatchford and Baines, 2006). Pellegrini and Bohn (2005) suggest that by curtailing playtime, schools may be reducing one of the few times during the day when children have the opportunity to interact with their peers in a generally unsupervised manner.

Playtimes are often a source of concern for teachers who perceive this unstructured period of the school day as a time when children become aggressive and unruly (Lewis, 1998; Armitage, 2005). Pearce and Bailey's (2011) study of playtime in a south-west London primary school tellingly notes that 'risk' was a serious concern among the teaching staff, particularly around the impact of bullying, yet the authors' observations and discussions with the children offered no support for this concern.

Of equal concern is risk anxiety among teachers about injury in the school playgrounds, leading to the removal of play equipment, the reduction in playtime and the implementation of constraining rules designed to restrict children's use of school playgrounds and force 'teachers into a policing, litigation-conscious role' (Bundy and others, 2009, p.33). From their study of the introduction of loose parts into a primary school playground in western Sydney, Bundy and others (2009) note that while the teachers saw a considerable and beneficial change in children's play patterns, they also perceived that risks to children's safety had been increased through the introduction of these materials. This promoted some interesting comments from teachers about their unease:

'I suppose at times I was noticing [risk] because it was there and it was so different. I don't know whether there was more risk or whether I was just noticing it more' and 'I suppose because it seems like grown-up equipment

with little pieces of wood and tyres and everything, you're a little more tentative to start with'. Given that the incidence of injuries did not increase during the study period, it seems fair to say that concerns arose more from perceptions of what might have happened rather than from what had actually been observed. One teacher summed up her concerns by saying, 'something could happen to somebody—I think that's a teacher's natural instinct to be worried that something could happen.'

[Bundy and others, 2009, p.40].

In response to this general unease, which is underpinned by the fear of litigation, teachers adopt a range of strategies. These include direct requests to stop a particular activity, to remove materials that they perceived were dangerous, to reduce numbers of children in certain areas, and to intervene to discuss the situation with children to raise awareness of the consequences of their actions and to encourage reflection. Teachers also acknowledged that children themselves were good at responding to possible risks. But overall there was a degree of tension in relation to the use of the new materials and, as Bundy and others comment, 'sometimes it seemed that teachers were managing their own anxieties rather than the risk itself – for example, "the majority of the time, while I was nervous, I'd still sort of let them go through whatever" (2009, p.41).

Another issue of concern highlighted by research relates to adult perceptions of children's rough-and-tumble play. Children, in particular boys, view this as an attractive form of play and report that they can readily distinguish between play and real fighting (Smith and others, 2004). However, despite evidence to show the contribution this form of play makes to friendships and social competence, for teachers and playground supervisors this form of behaviour is problematic, with many believing it always 'gets out of control, leads to bullying, feeds aggression, and would open them up to risk of legal prosecution if a child were to be injured' (Freeman and Brown, 2004, p.224). Smith and others (2004) suggest that play fighting may result in real fighting in about 1 per cent of cases (although this may be higher for those with poor social skills), yet teachers make a considerable overestimation of this, citing a figure of 29 per cent. In looking at possible causes of this overestimation Smith and others suggest that some teachers find play fighting noisy and intrusive and prefer quieter and more orderly forms of play; have concerns about accidental injury; and generalise experiences of play fighting turning into real fighting to present universal accounts of this form of behaviour.

Thompson (2003) refers to primary school playgrounds as 'well-equipped hamster cages' in which the rationalisation of playgrounds through design processes that encourage specific use of space exclude opportunities for freedom of expression. In response to adult concerns over playtimes, increasing control has been introduced by the 'teaching' of traditional games as a means of productively engaging children in 'play' in a manner deemed worthwhile by the adults involved (Armitage, 2005; Smith, 2007). Thompson's (2007) small-scale review of three primary school playgrounds notes that the outdoor space exerts a significant influence on the child's everyday life at school, yet this space is designed, produced and governed by adults. Studies have shown that within the playground, children's ability to play is severely restricted by adult promotion of what is expected and by sanctions imposed against children when they contravene this promotion (McKendrick, 2005; Thompson, 2007).

These promotions and constraints are underpinned by concerns around children's safety (and fear of litigation) and management of children's peer interactions to promote adult expectations of sharing, cooperation and a general 'play nicely' approach. Children perceive the adult negativity about their

activities and generally accept that this represents the norms of behaviour in this space, and attempt to fit in with the general adult remit of the playground. Yet by 'limiting children's natural and spontaneous interaction with their environment we stunt their environmental knowledge, expertise and aesthetic pleasure' (Thompson, 2007, p.498).

Despite the fact that children's playtime accounts for a significant portion of the school day, there is limited appreciation by adults of the importance of this time for children's health and well-being (Blatchford and Baines, 2006).

Playground design

Alongside this are issues related to the nature of playground design. Frost (2006), commenting on playground design in US schools, notes that while they tend to cater for motor play, they fall short in any features that integrate garden and nature areas, constructive play materials and props for imaginative and creative play. Rasmussen's (2004) research with children highlights the limited value that children place on school playgrounds, and playground designers should acknowledge this and plan for children's multiple possibilities rather than adult-determined notions of how space should be used. 'However, to most adults connected with the modern primary school what actually happens at playtimes remains a complete mystery' (Armitage, 2005, p.552). Factor notes children will incorporate and adapt the physical elements of the environment to their own needs and purposes in play: 'youngsters create an intricate network of usage, play-lines invisible but known to every child at the school' (2004, p.142).

There is a significant research base that addresses the key features of attractive play spaces (Titman, 1994; Lester and Maudsley, 2007; Moore and Cooper Marcus, 2008) which now permeates much of the discussion around design of outdoor play environments. The significant elements of this may be summarised as:

- In some way spaces need to be physically defined and enclosed but offer the possibility of variety and movement. This resonates with Ward's (1978) and Sobel's (2002) discussions on the role of dens, secret spaces and private spaces in children's play landscapes (also see Kylin, 2003; Powell, 2007).
 Armitage's (2005) study of playground design reveals that regular and open playgrounds appear to promote one specific form of play (running games) rather than a variety of play possibilities. Spaces, although bounded, are not done so in too inflexible a way and children can find space at the margins as well as the middle.
- The form and material of spaces can be manipulated and be made 'polymorphic' rather than 'monomorphic'; that is, space can be put to differing uses at differing times (and even differing uses in parallel). Play spaces are liminal and remain open for future possibilities for play (Matthews and others, 2000).
- Spaces should contain a range of malleable materials which is non-specific, 'ordinary' and 'polymorphic' (eg sand, mud, sticks) for use by children, rather than 'commercially' designed play products which are often overburdened with adult prescription (see, for example, Nicholson, 1971; Moore, 1986; Powell, 2007). Bundy and others' (2009) study of the introduction of loose parts into a primary school playground clearly establishes the impact on children's play patterns, noting the increase in more physically active play, not only in terms of aerobic exercise (running, jumping) but also in resistive activity (pushing, lifting, carrying, rolling materials around the playground). Their research notes:

One teacher observed that children who had previously tended to prefer sedentary activities were now more active as a result of the materials. Another teacher explained the increase in activity via reference to her perception that children's play 'had more of a purpose' following introduction of the materials. There was unanimous agreement that children's play became more creative as a result of the intervention.

Moreover, play was perceived to have become progressively more creative as exposure to the materials increased over time. Children were reported to have made inventive use of the materials' potential for construction (e.g. building a 'pyramid'); exploration of mechanical properties (e.g. rolling balls down planks); combining with their own toys and with pre-existing equipment and 'ball bag' items; creating spontaneous rule-based games (e.g. who was allowed to climb on a built structure); creating friendly competitive games (e.g. tyre-rolling contests); testing physical prowess (e.g. 'balancing' on tyres or walking along planks); and creating highly imaginative play (e.g. sitting in tyres 'pretending [to be] on some Caribbean cruise').

(Bundy and others, 2009, p.39)

- Children have a particular attraction to natural environments. Numerous studies have found that they often prefer to play in natural or wild spaces (Tranter and Malone, 2003; Lester and Maudsley, 2007). The need for elements of nature is particularly important in three respects: natural spaces and substances often tend to be polymorphic and infinitely malleable (Powell, 2007); natural spaces are freer from adult prescription and therefore lend themselves to children's imaginative appropriation (Lester and Maudsley, 2007); research also suggests that contact with natural space and elements supports children's fascination with the world and affords the opportunity for the restoration of attention (Taylor and Kuo, 2006).
- The wider landscape of the school should be taken into account as well as specific existing or proposed play areas. This includes opening up the possibility of making differing routes through the school landscape and between play areas. This likens to notions such as Moore's (1986) 'flowing terrain' and Jones' (2008) discussion of how the geographies of children's lives and play need to be able to permeate through dominant adult-designed, scaled, ordered and controlled landscapes in order that they can in effect develop a parallel other world of spatial imagination and practice in the same physical spaces. Such a perspective also suggests that the world of the playground may remain hidden from adult understandings, by the very nature of children's play (Factor, 2004).

Wider issues

As the OPAL documentation intimates, there is an apparent general reduction in children's opportunities for freely chosen outdoor play. It is now generally recognised that across Europe (although to varying degrees) children find little time in their daily routines to be away from adult gaze and direction (Kytta, 2004; Lester and Maudsley, 2007; Skar and Krogh, 2009). There are multiple and complex factors that have reduced children's opportunity to independently claim time/ space for themselves, including wariness of 'strangers'; increased traffic; pressured expectations that they are purposefully engaged and in the right place (Valentine, 2004; Veitch and others, 2006; Karsten and van Vliet, 2006; Lester and Russell, 2010). Many children are accompanied to school, organised clubs and activities by adults at the expense of having time to be away from supervision and surveillance (Thomas and Hocking, 2003). However, we need to be cautious with making generalisations about the changing nature of children's access to their local environments and children's desires do find time/space for multiple expressions in everyday routines, as this varies considerably across variables such as location, class, gender and so on (Lester and Russell, 2008). The point

here is that with the changing conditions and demands of everyday life many children may experience a reduction in the variety and amount of time/space available to them. Given the great concern about contemporary childhood, schools should have a responsibility to facilitate children's play not only as part of the developmental and learning opportunities that underpin effective education but also in terms of their wider responsibilities to children, families and local communities (Moore and Cooper Marcus, 2008; the Conservatives, 2008).

Collectively, this research underpins and fully justifies the claims and approaches developed in the OPAL Programme and provides a rationale and incentive for schools' participation in the project.

Methodology

The essence of the evaluation is to assess the extent to which the OPAL Programme meets defined objectives and delivers benefits or impacts as a result. In doing so, and appreciating the underlying approaches to the OPAL Programme, the evaluation needs to pay attention to the contexts and mechanisms as well as the changes that have occurred over time; 'what works' will be a reflection of the complex systems that make up the context of application (history, people, physical environment and other key variables) (Pawson, 2006). Nevertheless, what emerges may have some underlying central themes in relation to the process. The evaluation employs inductive and interpretive qualitative methods to collect and analyse documentation and the perceptions of participants in the Programme.

These key principles provide a framework to guide the evaluation and to ensure that as comprehensive and robust an evidence base as possible is established within the limitations of the project (see 'Methodological issues' below), one that provides rich material from which to draw conclusions and recommendations. Given this, the focus of the evaluation is on how the Programme is understood and experienced by participants, and the framework for the evaluation comprises the following elements:

- inputs: the support of the SGC Play Adviser, the documents that capture the key principles of the Programme, and the influential figures in the schools (together with the skills and understanding that accompany these inputs)
- activities: the OPAL audit and action planning process
- outputs: the changes have been made from the activity across the five key themes of the OPAL Programme
- outcomes: the consequences for children and adults as a result of the changes made; it is acknowledged that 'outcomes' in terms of children's subjective play experiences can only be guessed at, but this does not prevent us from drawing some well-informed conclusions.

The evaluation is based on topics defined by OPAL and uses a thematic approach to build up a picture of the interpretation and application of OPAL materials. The sample of 19 schools for the first phase was selected by the SGC Play Adviser as they were considered to be representative of the schools that were engaged in the first two years of the Programme (during the school years 2007/2008 and 2008/2009). Of these, 15 were primary schools, 2 were junior and 2 were infant schools. Headteachers from 10 schools from this group participated in telephone interviews. This initial phase was followed up with detailed case studies of three schools selected, using the following criteria:

26

- The schools must have fully participated in the first stage of evaluation, both through submission of documentation and via telephone interview.
- The schools must have completed a 'final audit'.
- Case studies were limited to primary schools rather than separate infant or junior schools, to enable some broad inferences to be made.
- The sample would include a 'flagship' school and one in which changes had been made that required little financial investment.
- The schools must have expressed willingness to participate.

Data collection

Data collection was broken down into two main phases. Phase one (which generated the interim report) and phase two.

Phase one of the evaluation employed two approaches:

- Documentary review: To gather an impression of how the OPAL Programme operates the documents that were produced to support implementation were examined and the evidence collected through the audit process (audit sheets, action plans, award decisions) was reviewed. This was further developed and enhanced by a review of available additional non-standard and idiosyncratic documentary materials associated with each school (minutes of meetings, relevant policies and guidelines developed from the process, newsletters and so on).
- Telephone interviews: To follow-up the documentary review structured interviews were undertaken to gain significant impressions and gather experiences from headteachers (or nominated key members of staff) to learn more about responses to the audit, action planning and implementation processes. The basic premise of this stage was to gauge the initial motivation for participation, how the schools went about doing it, and what happened as a result. Open questions were designed to employ an interpretive approach, encouraging participants to elucidate their feelings, experiences and observations within the domains established by the OPAL project.

Phase two consisted of three case study schools. The use of the case study approach at this stage was designed to draw on key findings from Phase one, namely that the enhancement of opportunities for children to play in school is not simply a physical design intervention but involves complex interactions between a range of adults and children who are involved in everyday encounters in the space, and through this to co-produce the 'playground' and playtime. A range of research activities were designed to further elicit adult perceptions of the changes introduced by OPAL and to observe children's use of time, space and materials in the playground. These included observations of children's use of the outdoor areas at various times of day (including before and after school), as well as interviews and focus groups with headteachers, teaching staff and lunchtime supervisors.

Once gathered, the data were organised into categories to draw out key themes, and to identify any patterns or associations.

Methodological issues

At this point it is worth injecting a note of caution: given the complex nature of children's play, and adult understandings and actions to support this, it is not possible to make clear cause-and-effect claims of effectiveness, although well-informed (or better informed) inferences on the possible changes that have been brought about by participation and interventions can be suggested.

The timing of the initial phase presented some challenges. The delay in appointing evaluators and the need to submit an interim report by late August necessitated interviewing headteachers at a time when they were focused on end-of-year activities. In addition, the documentation available to carry out the interim evaluation was not consistent across the period under review, since it has developed over time, nor was a comprehensive analysis of documentary data across all 19 schools possible due to inconsistency of documentation and its availability.

It is important not to see the Programme documents as isolated and static materials. Their status as documents depends on the ways in which they are integrated into actions and interactions, and they can only be reviewed in this context. Documents are produced by someone, in this case by SGC Play Adviser, for a specific purpose, ie to enhance the provision of play spaces for children in school. They are a form of communication and the evaluation process seeks to examine the messages within the communication and how effectively they are received, understood and acted upon. As such, the documents utilised in OPAL are viewed as significant contextualising information which is further elaborated upon by interviews with headteachers involved in the Programme. In the review of documentation we have also included relevant extracts from notes of interviews to elaborate on some of the key findings.

Phase two was limited in scale by the project resources which meant there were limitations to the data gathered. Although the analysis of documents and interviews with headteachers were valuable, this second stage offered an opportunity to observe the ways in which children played and also allowed for more in-depth dialogue with staff involved.

Given the limited time available to carry out these three case studies, it should be acknowledged that there were corresponding limitations to the evidence collected, particularly through the observations of children's play, including:

- Weather conditions: the period of observations (November and December 2010) coincided with snow and icy conditions which obviously influenced children's use of the play spaces, as can be seen by the ways in which children created slides down slopes, used PlayPod (see page 41) equipment as sledges and snowboards, threw snowballs, had snowball fights and so on.
- · Observations: The focus of observations is to gather impressions of children's ability to use the available time/space for playing. As an outsider, and given the size of the play spaces within the schools, it is difficult in such a short period of time to discern the play patterns that emerge during playtimes; it is very much an instant snapshot and attention is drawn to activity that occurs for shorter periods of time. What is difficult to gauge are all the ways in which children use time/space for 'doing nothing', those times when children are simply being together, chatting, walking around the playground and so on, in between the activity. However, what is evident from these limited snapshots are the diverse and creative ways in which children use all the available space for playing.

It should also be recognised that there is a fuzzy connection between data collection and analysis and as the review of documentation was undertaken some themes started to emerge that also informed the further collection of data through the interviews with headteachers. These insights are valuable for the analysis stage, bearing in mind the importance of not drawing premature conclusions. Following the initial period, analysis also offers the chance for more data collection and the interim report informed the second stage of the evaluation.

28

Analysis of Programme documentation (as an element of the inputs)

Given OPAL's clear focus on improving the conditions for children's play in schools, an essential feature of the Programme is the way in which understandings of play are articulated and represented in Programme documents. This chapter is divided into three parts, the first looking at the support materials schools can use in developing spaces for children to play, the second examining the audit tools used in the Programme, and the final chapter paying attention to the development of school play policies, since these documents provide an illustration of each school's understanding of play within school. In practice, the development and audit tools work together; similarly, the culture change that the play policy documentation aims to support cannot be seen in isolation from the physical changes.

OPAL support documentation

OPAL's design and underpinning principles are represented through a range of materials and processes, analysed below:

- OPAL Adviser's notes on the audit and action plan is an outline of the approach taken to support schools in implementing the OPAL Programme. These notes provide a detailed explanation of the intention of the process and identify some significant principles for supporting the approach with schools, including the 'supportive challenge' role of the adviser. There is an explicit acknowledgement that each school will be unique in both the existing support that is given to children's play and its capacity to enhance this provision. The notes clearly recognise that 'play is an essential part of childhood and a right; it has many benefits and requires time, resources and planning, and this is consistently reinforced throughout this document. While this document is labelled as 'notes for advisers', it also has the potential to offer great value for schools as it gives a very clear overview of the approach and the ways in which the five key themes of the audit process connect to transform the approach to play within the school day. This general outline of the rationale, principles and approach could then be referenced to the other support materials included in the OPAL pack (identified below).
- Developing a play policy and strategy for the school highlights the importance of articulating the principles, policies and practices which underpin a whole-

school approach to improving the conditions for children's play. Given the somewhat contested nature of understandings of play (as suggested in 'The nature and benefits of play' and 'Play and learning' in Chapter 2), this guidance clearly outlines the relationship between the 'freely chosen, personally directed and intrinsically motivated' nature of play and the role of play in healthy development. Key principles are further elaborated by recognising that play is the process of a child's own self-directed learning and is critically important; as such, schools should take account of actions and decisions and their potential impact on children's opportunity to play. The final principle included in the play policy makes a clear statement about the benefits of being exposed to some levels of risk and signposts schools to the Play Safety Policy Forum statement and *Managing risk in play provision implementation guide* (Ball and others, 2008). This aspect of OPAL is looked at in more detail in 'Risk, safety and interventions' in Chapter 5.

· Play landscape design principles and design tool describe the principles for designing attractive play spaces and an outline for applying principles in play space design. This document resonates well with the key themes discussed in 'Playground design' in Chapter 2, recognising the need to design spaces that are open to the possibilities of play rather than for single purpose use. Again, the principles and advice are implicitly underpinned by a range of concepts that might find support from, for example, Noren-Bjorn (1980), Moore (1986), Hughes (1996), and Kytta (2004). In addition, the approach taken here reflects much of the literature on the provision of outdoor play and learning environments: for example, White (2008, p.3) suggests six major ingredients that combine to create a 'full menu of rich and satisfying outdoor provision for young children': natural materials, growing and the living world, playing with water, physical play and movement, imagination and creativity, and construction and den building. Key features focus on children both being and acting in space, and the properties of environments (affordances) that potentially enhance play value. Although it pays attention to the physical design features, there is a recognition that landscapes need to be considered as social spaces; spaces are not simply a physical container for activity but are socially produced through everyday encounters, symbols and materials and perhaps this needs to be given a higher profile in the documentation. It might be suggested that a cultural shift in adult thinking about the nature and value of children's play and playfulness will inevitably create a different 'feel' of space which is likely to lead to a greater 'field of free action' (Kytta, 2004) for play.

Taken in isolation from the OPAL process, the design tool document appears to be somewhat idealised, technical and prescriptive, suggesting a degree of environmental determinism, implying that certain features will promote certain forms of play. Given the general OPAL principle of working with the unique context of each school, it is important that the design and conceptualising of the new play spaces and networks builds from the existing landscape of the school (built and natural) and seeks to work imaginatively with the affordances of this space. Rather than looking at a blank canvas, some attention should be given to mapping and observing children's existing use of available play spaces at the start of the process, bearing in mind that children's value and use of space for play may not always be readily discerned by adults. Both Factor (2004) and Armitage (2005) illustrate how adults can sometimes ride roughshod over special places that have been used for play, for example, the drainpipe that was always the counting pole for games, or a small crack in the tarmac, or what Factor refers to as 'play-lines' of the playground. This point was emphasised in one interview where the headteacher commented that the design tool is very prescriptive, saying that every school is different and it would be helpful if the audit tool was designed to respond to the school's current position and builds

from this. That said, the design tools document is used alongside a developmental and support process that does acknowledge the idiosyncrasies of each school.

- · OPAL play survey is a tool for children to express their feelings, experiences and ideas about playtime. The principle of consultation with children is established in the OPAL Adviser's notes, along with recognition of some of the problems and limitations of this in relation to the age of the children and limitation of their experiences. Given that children's play is a perceptual, emotional, cognitive and behavioural response to the environment, it is very difficult, if not impossible, for children to represent this to adults. The 'traffic light' tool offers a quick and simple way to gauge children's responses, but it has limited value and there might be some concern that a more in-depth and qualitative investigation of children's experiences are not in the system (see the previous point about appreciating how children currently use the playground), as this may reveal a very rich and varied set of children's experiences. Caution should be employed in assuming that children can and will articulate their play preferences in a way that adults can understand, and approaches that try to appreciate children's own perspectives should be taken. These might include observing how children use the environment for play, and the use of tools other than direct questioning (for example, cameras and story boards) (see, for example, Clark and Moss, 2004; Gutteridge and Legg, 2007).
- Ground development ideas provide practical examples of playground features. These serve as good practical examples of things that can be done and link to the list of suggested elements in the design tool. These ideas are all represented by photographs, most of which are of specific sites and/or play activities and, again, are consistent with themes developed in Chapter 2. However, a number of the photographs show equipment or landscaping with no children in view, and this creates a 'catalogue' feel to the document. By doing this, and with accompanying claims about the value of play, there may be a danger of establishing causal links between playground design and children's actual playful use of the equipment which contradicts some of the key principles developed in the Programme, particularly the notion of design for openness and to establish a field of free action (Kytta, 2004). The inclusion of photographs of children using equipment and space in ways that might challenge adults' imagined ideas of children's use does help to counter this (for example, the photograph of the picnic table).
- Guidance note: risk assessment of free range play,, designed jointly by the SGC
 Play Adviser and the SGC Health and Safety Manager, provides a rationale for
 approaches to support children in 'free ranging' in their play, that is, to access
 the available spaces and materials without direct supervision. The guidance
 offers a typology of supervision practices and poses a series of issues to be
 considered in schools developing an approach that may involve 'ranging
 supervision'. This practical guidance enables schools to consider a range of
 risk factors to take into account when arriving at an informed judgement on
 the school's ability to support elements of 'free ranging'.
- Step-by-step checklist outlines the key stages in the OPAL process and the associated actions which should be accomplished at each stage, providing a valuable overview of the process.
- Principles of playwork is designed to encourage schools to use the skills, knowledge and principles of the playwork sector in areas of school workforce development. Again, this is consistent with the overall aims of the OPAL Programme and emphasises the importance of creating a cultural shift in understanding and practice around children's play.

Analysis of this material suggests that this extensive range of products covers key principles and concepts associated with transforming approaches to school playtimes. Collectively they offer a rationale for why playtimes are important and offer practical guidance on implementing changes across the five key themes of the audit process discussed next.

Audit tools and next step action plans

The process of initial audit, action planning and final audit provides the framework for translating into practice the principles developed in the OPAL documentation. It enables schools to identify their starting position with regard to supporting children's play in consultation with the SGC Play Adviser by paying attention to the following five key and interrelated areas:

- 1. Leadership and planning
- 2. Access and inclusion
- 3. Play value of the environment
- 4. Care and maintenance
- 5. Staffing.

Completing the initial audit leads to the collaborative compilation of the 'next steps' action plan, a central tool in the OPAL process that indicates key areas for development to improve conditions for children's play. This action plan also forms the basis for the final audit of the school to ascertain what actions have been completed and what has emerged from this process.

Seven schools in the first tranche of nineteen schools in the evaluation sample became involved through OPAL's predecessor, namely the 'Grounds for Play' initiative, in the academic year 2007/2008. Although they followed a similar initial process, these schools did not participate in the formal OPAL initial audit and therefore baseline figures are not available for these schools.

For the second wave of 12 schools that began the Programme in the academic year 2008/2009, there are results available from the initial audit and the final award score, which enables a crude analysis to be drawn between start and end points. It should be reiterated that the intention and nature of the scheme is to work within the contexts and constraints of each individual school, and the award audit is a negotiated process of self-assessment with support from the SGC Play Adviser. Given this, attempts to produce a statistical analysis from the final scores would have limited benefit in terms of assessing effectiveness.

Working with the documents supplied, four schools have an audit trail that shows their progression through the OPAL process:

Name of school	Initial audit	Final audit and award	Percentage progress
'G' Primary	47%	Silver – no final score available	Not known
'C' Primary	39%	82% Gold; 94% Platinum	55%
'l' Primary	63%	93% Platinum	30%
'B' Primary	55%	80% Gold	25%

Table 1: Progression through audit process.

In addition to this, from the documents supplied, the following schools have been awarded a 'final' award grade

Name of school	Final audit and award
'N' Infants	80% Gold
'S' Primary	97% Platinum
'K' Primary	67% Silver
'O' Primary	75% Gold
'E' Infants	79% Gold
'L' Primary	77% Gold

Table 2: Final audit scores for school with no initial audit score.

For the remaining schools in the sample, some have undertaken the initial audit with the following results:

Name of school	Initial audit
'H' Primary	57%
'P' Primary	40%
'M' Primary	50%
'J' Primary	51%
'R' Primary	63%*

Table 3: Initial audit scores.

For the remaining four schools in the sample, there was no documentary evidence available of the initial or final audit stages. This is likely to be because of the difficulty in obtaining the documents at a busy time of year.

Follow-up interviews with schools revealed that most placed great value on the audit process, illustrated by the following observation:

The structured self-evaluation form is excellent because it highlights in a very simple way what needs to change. These are often very obvious and small things but the structure of the form works very well.

(School E)

Equally, School O notes that the structure of this process was valuable and enabled the school to take a thorough and systematic approach; the scoring system was useful as it created an instant impression and provided feedback to inform the action plan.

Supporting information: play policies

The OPAL Programme is designed to initiate a whole-school approach to change the overall institutional culture and conditions for children's play. Documentation emphatically suggests that attention is paid to perceptions and attitudes as much as to the design of physical space, and makes reference to the 'cultural conditions' that support play. This is a somewhat intangible feature as it

^{*} This figure represents an interim, rather than an initial, audit as school the wanted to check on progress.

represents a greater sum than the individual parts of the Programme. Drawing on the approach adopted by Beunderman's (2010) evaluation of play provision, it is suggested that if play has beneficial effects and is relevant in and of itself, then the primary variable in terms of accruing the benefits of play should be children's ability to access time/space for play (rather than assumed instrumental benefits to be drawn from particular forms of playing). It is perhaps through the school play policy that this cultural shift is first formally articulated (bearing in mind the dilemma of representing this in a written format); again the Adviser's notes comment 'that without a policy decisions are being made by each individual and are therefore inconsistent for children'.

There was wide variation among the sample of seven policies reviewed in terms of articulating and framing the vision for play, which highlights the previously mentioned tensions between instrumental and intrinsic values of play. For example, this school's play policy states:

Our policy on play ensures a consistent and safe approach to all outdoor activities that promotes happy learning.

(School N)

This approach also percolates into the expectations of how specific areas of the playground might be used and the associated learning benefits, as shown in this example:

The climbing frames and trim trail provide an area of intense activity for both infants and juniors and encourages the cross-fertilisation of age ranges the school prides itself in. The large playing field area allows the children to play team games including football, volleyball, cricket and rounders. The playground markings extend imaginative play, numeracy, literacy, science and geography.

Another school provides guidance on the use of space and specific resources: for example, the guidance for using chalk states that children must chalk inside the coned area; there should be no more than 15 children chalking within this area at any given time; children should take care not to get chalk on their clothes and should use the cloth in the box to wipe their hands; children should always put the chalk away in the box at the end of playtime.

While two of the school's play policies reviewed do reflect the instrumental approach to play and learning, the other policies available for documentary analysis show a very clear alignment with the principles established in the OPAL guidance. For example, this school:

... recognises that the impact of modern society on children's lives has significantly restricted their opportunity to play freely and wishes to help address this, alongside national and local government initiatives. It is therefore committed to encouraging the creation of high quality play opportunities within the school environment that are appropriate, accessible, stimulating and challenging for all of our children.

(School B)

The tensions between play in an education context are illustrated by an infant school's play policy which seeks to balance the statements and intentions expressed in the South Gloucestershire Play Strategy while linking play with the five outcomes of Every Child Matters (ECM). This leads to a number of chapters which highlight the role of the school in supporting play to promote emotional health (through children expressing emotions, exploring identity, creating their own play experiences and thus enhancing their self-esteem); promoting physical

health (through provision of an environment where children can be physically active); promoting emotional and physical safety (by actively ensuring that children are safe from physical harm). It is this last point in particular that highlights some of the dilemmas in framing a play policy, where it may be accepted that playing will, at times, result in injury.

OPAL in action: interviews and case studies

Following the review of documentation, the next stage of the evaluation comprised a series of telephone interviews with headteachers or (in the case of one school) the member of staff with lead responsibility for implementing the OPAL Programme. Ten schools participated in these structured interviews (schools B, E, F, I, L, M, N, O, R and S), with open questions designed to elicit perceptions of the significant experiences and changes brought about by participating in the project. The key areas for discussion were established, informed by the five main elements of the OPAL audit process. The themes that emerged from these interviews informed the focus for observations, interviews and focus groups at the three case study schools (schools I, O and S) and these findings are combined in this chapter.

In line with the aims of this evaluation, one of the key areas for review considered the changes that had occurred as a result of participating in OPAL. At the conclusion of telephone interviews, participating schools were asked to rate their experiences of OPAL with a crude score that ranged from 0 (wish we hadn't done it) to 10 (the best move we ever made). Schools that responded to this, and scores, with additional comments where appropriate, are given in the table overleaf.

This would clearly suggest there has been great value in participating in the scheme, even in schools that have found some aspects of the Programme difficult to implement for a number of reasons.

The adult inputs and actions associated with OPAL establish the 'feel' of the play space through a range of interventions. These include the development of policies that acknowledge the nature and benefits of play, the changing attitudes of staff who provide immediate support for play, working with parents to allay their fears and concerns over children's play and risk, or enhancing the physical conditions for the play environment. Alongside this, attention should be paid to the ways in which children perceive the space as playful (recognising that this 'feel' is constantly shifting according to what is happening both inside the school and out). Drawing on the work of Beunderman (2010) again and applying it to this context, the value and benefits from this process arise from the essential nature of play (as spontaneous, heterogeneous, self-determined, 'as if'

Name of school	Score: 0 = wish we hadn't done it, 10 = best move we ever made
'S' Primary	10: 'I have been in education for 15 years, and by a long way this is the most successful and rewarding project I have ever been involved with.'
'N' Infants	10: 'Having completed Gold we are still working towards Platinum but the ethos is embedded in practice rather than seeking an award.'
'R' Primary	10: 'Very definite about this score.'
'O' Primary	10: 'In terms of the overall process, 8 when compared to other initiatives carried out in the school.'
'I' Primary	10
'E' Infants	9: 'I have found the support great and it helps sell and develop the play ethos.'
'L' Primary	9: 'The culture shift has been brilliant and the new areas work really well.'
'F' Junior	8

Table 4: School satisfaction scores.

and unpredictable behaviour); however, 'because they are experienced at the level of the individual they are difficult to articulate in terms of mass outcomes... and are better thought of then as the capacity and potential [of play] to affect us rather than as measurable and fixed stocks of worth' (Beunderman, 2010, p.75). What is being done at this stage is not measuring the changes but seeking to capture the value of change by recognising that the moments of play during the school day have benefits for both children and for adults.

Motivation for participation

Schools do not start this process with a blank slate: all schools have playgrounds and playtime. All the schools that have participated in the OPAL Programme to date have put themselves forward to be considered for it. This implies that they had both an interest in play and a desire to enhance the current 'state of play' within the school. Indeed, this became apparent in the interviews through expressed frustration with the existing nature of playtime. As the notes from this interview reveal:

Playtimes were largely restricted to the hard area where boys dominated with football, girls were peripheral and teachers spent the first 30 minutes after lunchtime dealing with playground issues.

(Headteacher, School O)

Similarly the headteacher at School N commented that when she took up the post in 2006 she felt that something 'was not quite right in the playground' but was not sure what to do. There were traditionally two separate playgrounds, one for Year 2, the other for Year 1 and the Reception class, but there was a feeling that all the children should be together. Grass space was only used in summer, the playground was crowded, the climbing frame not used and she wanted to open up the space for more possibilities.

These headteachers learned of the opportunity to participate in the OPAL Programme both through direct invitation and also through networks and

recommendations from other schools that had had contact with the SGC Play Adviser.

Leadership and planning: developing a play culture

A key and consistent finding from the evaluation of the OPAL Programme is that it is much more than a refitting of the material contents of the school playground. Although the physical changes to the outside grounds are important, many of the transformative aspects of the Programme came about because of a change in attitude which led to a change in practice. This included opening up areas of the grounds previously not used for playing, creating conditions for children to play out in all weathers (teachers at one school described as innovative the introduction of wellies and being able to go on to the school field in winter), rethinking restrictions on some forms of playing such as tree climbing, and taking a different approach to intervention in children's play.

Such a radical culture shift in attitudes to children's playful use of the outdoor environment requires strong leadership. This is emphasised in the documentation (in the first section of the audit paperwork), and it emerged as a very strong theme both in the telephone interviews and in the case study schools. In the opening stages of the OPAL Programme the focus is on developing a play culture; after the initial injection of energy and resources, the issue then becomes one of embedding a play culture into the overall culture of the school (see Chapter 5 'Embedding the play culture: towards sustainability').

What is evident from the evaluation is that the successful initial buy-in and subsequent cultural shift in the school stemmed from the relationship between the headteacher (leadership from within the school) and the SGC Play Adviser (leadership from outside the school, but still contained within the local authority). Successful development of OPAL requires both initial motivation from the school and the support of a knowledgeable and enthusiastic adviser with authority. This combination offers the possibility of contextualising actions to the local needs of schools in a continuous dialogical and collaborative process of challenge, support and negotiation. During discussions with all staff there were several unsolicited comments about the fundamental contribution that the SGC Play Adviser had made to supporting change. In particular he provided initial and sustained motivation, specialist expertise and advice, a vision, and an external authority on topics such as risk-taking and the intrinsic nature and value of play. Although the Programme has developed a comprehensive range of supporting documentation, this is only really brought to life through personal contact in the form of ongoing dialogue, visits and information sessions, training and networking for staff and parents.

He has been the catalyst, if you had taken him out of the equation it wouldn't have happened.

(School S interview notes)

He is inspirational and has such a strong vision. He inspired the staff to have ideas and to make the changes. His input has been huge in getting it off the ground.

(School R interview notes)

We used to climb trees when we were kids and never thought anything of it, but you think what if they fall and break their legs and all this sort of stuff. But like I said, since I have been on the course with [the SGC Play Adviser] it feels different, so I want him to come in here and chat to us all.

(Interview with senior lunchtime supervisor, School O)

The documentation for OPAL has a heavy leaning towards practical and design interventions, since these are more readily articulated on paper than are the complexities and unpredictability of human relations and behaviour. Although the principle of culture change is explicit in the documentation and is woven throughout, this is difficult to express in written form and requires the leadership and motivation of an enthusiastic and knowledgeable play adviser.

Alongside this external agent is the key role of the headteacher. McKendrick's (2005) analysis of changes in primary school playgrounds in Scotland found that 85 per cent of the school ground improvement projects were initiated by the headteacher, highlighting how pivotal this role is. This was echoed in the OPAL Programme's analysis, through documentary review and interview: those schools achieving a high award had a consistent and senior figure with responsibility for leading change. This process involved disseminating information, forming working groups to look at sustainability of the approach, embedding play into school improvement plans, including it as an agenda item in staff meetings and so on.

The nature of design interventions

What is apparent from the evaluation is the emphasis placed on changes to the physical playground environment. In documentary terms the play audit and action plans indicate a range of changes made to the physical environment, drawing on the *Grounds development ideas* and *Play landscape design principles* supporting documents. However, the separation of physical from cultural changes is a false one and has been made in this report purely for ease of structuring the material; in practical everyday terms, the two go hand in hand, and each informs and affects the other.

All schools had made design interventions to the outdoor environment, and these ranged from very small modifications (such as opening up unused areas, or encouraging outdoor play in all weathers, both examples of the interrelationship between culture change and the physical environment available for play) to large-scale landscaping projects (one school moved to new premises and used the OPAL Programme to design the whole outdoor area from scratch with a budget of £40,000). Many of these took place over an extended period and changes were both strategically planned and emergent. Funding for changes varied enormously between schools and came from a range of sources including school budgets, PTAs and other fundraising by parents, local sponsorship or donations of equipment and supermarket vouchers.

It should also be noted that several (not all) of the schools, being rural or in small towns, had extensive grounds. These grounds included grassed areas, trees, bushes and often also areas of what the adults referred to as wasteland but that were highly attractive to children as places to play since they afforded opportunities for colonisation, den building, hiding (refuge and prospect) and an abundance of natural materials such as stones, twigs, leaves, flowers and grass that can be manipulated in any number of ways (Ward, 1978, 1990; Moore, 1986; Cloke and Jones, 2005).

In addition, a common change in schools, explicitly encouraged through the OPAL audit tools, was the opening up of areas for playing in all weathers. Specifically, the audit tools refer to the availability of coats and boots to enable playing out in inclement weather, together with attention to surfacing, particularly of access routes. For some schools this was readily implemented, others were limited less by the desire for change and more by the physical constraints of the schools. For example, one school pointed out the lack of indoor space for storing wellington boots and the fact that having mature trees meant that in summer the grass beneath died, rendering the space a 'mud bath' in the rain. In addition,

they shared the playing field with the local cricket club who needed it to be kept in good condition, thus limiting access in wet weather.

Despite restrictions, all schools evaluated had made efforts to increase access to outdoor play in all weathers. This meant that different areas of the outdoor space offered different play experiences throughout the year. Deciduous wooded and bushy areas change dramatically and can be manipulated in different ways through the seasons; in the rain or snow children used different areas in different ways. The observations of children's play at the case study schools were all carried out in November and December 2010, when the weather was icy and sometimes snowy. What is significant here is that there was no attempt to restrict children's use of space (other than a few minor rules about not throwing snowballs at heads). Children were able to make slides, fall over, and use equipment and materials in fairly novel ways, for example, children jumping over benches to slide on the small slope that led down to the trim trail area, or using the same slope to slide under the bottom rope of the bridge structure element of the trim trail (School O). This contrasts with many schools' approaches to perceived adverse weather conditions and the restriction of children's use of outdoor space, and also reinforces the ways in which schools involved in OPAL have sought to create 'all-weather' playtimes (with varying degrees of success).

These are a few examples of physical changes made:

- School N considered the whole school grounds, rather than just the playground area. They created a 'forest' area and a wildlife garden, introduced scrap materials and later installed a landscaped feature with a slope, tunnel and arena in order to offer all-year-round play space. They also removed the 'farm gate' between Years 1 and 2 playgrounds so that children could roam across the space.
- School L installed a huge oversized sandpit in the field. They also created a 'wild' area where the grass is not mown (although paths are mown through the area) and plants/trees have been allowed to grow up. This has become a secretive area where the children build dens. A piece of waste ground at the front of the school, with trees, now called the 'forest area' was opened up and made accessible (simply by opening a door and giving permission).
- School E made very few physical changes to the outside grounds. One of the main changes was to bring unused sections of the grounds into use, particularly the 'no-man's-land' between the infant and junior schools and also the woods. Converting an old boiler house into a PlayPod (see page 41) so that scrap materials are used on a piece of land between the junior and infant schools had the effect of breaking an invisible boundary: this piece of land had not been used for 40 years other than for sports day.

Stuff to play with

The physical design interventions discussed above were complemented by the provision of play materials. Although schools had provided some games equipment at playtimes, the OPAL Programme promoted the use of 'loose parts' (Nicholson, 1971), both through opening up access to a range of natural materials such as grass, bushes, twigs and so on, and also through provision of scrap materials. Through this, children had access to infinitely flexible environments and material that they could use in any number of ways throughout the seasons. As Moore (1986) notes, diversity across space and time is a key theme in children's relationships with their environments. Jones suggests that 'this variety should be seen in terms of differing micro-spaces, scales, surfaces, forms, materials, spectacles and opportunities' (2000, p.39), highlighting once again the interrelatedness of physical landscape design, materials and licence to play. Consistently, schools commented on the

41

transformation brought about by the introduction of access to polymorphic materials, illustrated here:

Previously we had lots of sports equipment that could only be used in specific ways, and it always got broken or lost; now the scrap means that children can do endless things, more scope, and it doesn't matter about breakage as it can be replenished—there is always something new/different to play with.

(School R interview notes)

In their study of the introduction of loose parts into primary school playgrounds, Bundy and others (2009) note how, for very little cost, children's levels and range of physical, imaginative and social play can be significantly enhanced.

The importance of PlayPods

Four schools from the interview group used the Bristol Scrapstore PlayPodTM service (referred to in this report as PlayPods), which comprises a regularly renewed supply of scrap materials, a storage container, training and mentoring through Play Ranger sessions. The Play Rangers were able to bring their understanding of play and experience of working with children in parks and open spaces. Schools felt that this has added considerable value to children's play experiences, for example, School S commented that the PlayPod had been a 'real success' and 'children seem to value this and look after the stuff' which was different from previous playground equipment such as bats and balls. In addition, several schools had introduced the use of scrap materials in other ways and some also made use of the training, even if they did not buy into the complete service.

All three case study schools had invested in PlayPods. (The original selection of schools included one school which did not have a PlayPod, but this school was not able to participate, and a third school with a PlayPod agreed to fill the space at short notice). These appear to have made a significant contribution to changing the nature of playtimes. In School I the headteacher felt that the PlayPod had transformed playtimes, from what had been a largely football-dominated use of space by boys to much more mixing, and told a story of two older girls (who did not normally engage in imaginative play or get on with each other) who draped themselves in gauzy material and acted as queens, commanding the boys to serve them.

The lunchtime supervisor also valued the contribution of PlayPods to playtime:

Coming here from another school which didn't have PlayPod or playground like here, the children are a lot calmer. At the other school they were quite boisterous and always running around, you were always constantly busy there, telling them off and sorting out there problems. You don't get that here because they are too busy playing. They have got so much to do.

(Lunchtime supervisor, School S)

This sentiment resonates with responses from lunchtime supervisors at the other two case study schools:

With things like the PlayPod and the new play area they are just occupied all the time, they are constantly playing with different children, always doing new things.

(Lunchtime supervisor, School I)

and

I think they enjoy it, they use their imagination quite a lot. The netting, when they go on the field, they make hammocks and this sort of stuff, they

have tug of war with it. They use their imagination quite a lot-dressing up. The same piece of equipment is used in many different ways, depending who is playing with it.

(Lunchtime supervisor, School O)

And finally, this extract from field observations show how for children, the scrap materials have a significant role during playtime, being used in any number of ways:

As part of the coming together a group of children start to make a den, using the fencing of one of the plant containers; this is quite an elaborate shelter, and the children appear to have assembled the 'best' bits for this —large sheets of what looks like plywood, a large round disc which they use for the roof, barrels, sheets of material, some wooden discs, plastic boxes. Maybe this is a regular den—making spot? Children (mostly mid—range boys, with some smaller boys) discuss who can come into den, there is lots of negotiating about what bits go where, with some minor arguments which get sorted quite quickly.

(School I)

However, alongside staff enthusiasm for the PlayPods and scrap materials generally, there was also caused some anxiety. What was evident from the observations at all of the case study schools was the popularity of using scrap in play fighting games. Particularly in School S, great use was made of things that could be wielded as swords and rifles, especially in the wood area and edges of field. While many schools did have broad principles and rules for playtime that generally encouraged children to play nicely, there was no great moral dilemma regarding war or superhero play. As one lunchtime supervisor (School S) stated, 'I think it's fine. They're not actually fighting with each other, they're just pretending.' The main concern was that of safety, and this is addressed in 'Risk, safety and interventions' below.

What was evident from the observations is that stuff to play with that is flexible and relatively undirected in terms of adult intentions affords children both imaginative and physical freedoms. This is particularly so if the material is provided in conjunction with a degree of spatial variation and freedom, together with freedom from close control and supervision.

Playtimes

This chapter reports on how staff (headteachers, teaching staff and lunchtime supervisors) articulated the changes to playtimes as a result of participating in the OPAL Programme, and also on observations of children's use of the outdoor space at various times of day, including before school, during the school day and after school. Although staff sometimes talked about play inside the school and the use of the outdoor space during lessons, the main focus of discussions and observations was on playtime outdoors.

One infant school headteacher stated that they had stopped calling playtime 'playtime' and now called it 'break', because play happened all the time, it ran through everything and was the key priority in the school development plan. Much of this was linked to the delivery of the EYFS, and included what was termed both 'free' and 'structured' play. The headteacher stated that the target was 'to ensure that quality play provision has an impact on learning and leads to a continuation of high standards' (School E interview notes). In interviews, teaching staff spoke enthusiastically about the creativity and competence of children as players, often marvelling at the ways in which children used the space, the landscaping, equipment and the scrap materials in any number of ways. This sense of wonder was often accompanied by a discourse on the value of this in educational terms. Given that education is the

43

core business of schools, it is unsurprising that playing acquires value for what it affords in terms of learning, particularly for social and emotional development:

I think relationships are developing—social relationships are much better—I think that comes from playing—they get on better, they solve their own problems, they negotiate and I think that's why we have better behaviour because they are taking more responsibility—they are working together.

(Teacher focus group, School S)

Creativity, cooperation, leadership, extending themes and learning from the classroom to the playground were all themes that emerged from focus groups and interviews – for example, School I recounted how children had built an Anderson shelter following classroom discussions on the Second World War.

Issues arising from the changes introduced through OPAL were sometimes discussed in circle time, assembly or school council. These included helping to put the scrap back into the container at the end of playtime, stealing from others' dens, balancing leadership and domination. Again, these discussions were couched in terms of developing social skills and a sense of responsibility.

Placing such an instrumental value on play in line with the educational ethos of schools need not necessarily exclude play's intrinsic value (Beunderman, 2010). Teachers saw value in both. At school O, a teacher reported that the most valued change for her was 'watching the children have fun at lunchtime'; at the same time she placed an educational value on this as a way of selling the idea to teaching colleagues:

... this is relevant and helpful to your children because there is still learning going on even though to you they are just playing—I think it is probably seen as alright that the infants play, but by the time you get to years 5 and 6 they are probably more geared towards targets and we have to get through all this that I am wondering if play becomes less of a valuable thing.

(Teacher focus group, School O)

The relationship between these instrumental outcomes for play and children's own enjoyment of playtime is discussed further in Chapter 6.

The interventions made to physical space, culture change and practice are intended to enhance children's play experiences. It was clearly evident from the perspective of those interviewed that these interventions had been successful in influencing the changing nature of children's play patterns and behaviours. This was borne out by observations that illustrated the diverse and creative ways in which children use all the available space for playing, although it should be reiterated that these observations can provide only partial snapshots because of the limitations of time, immersion and weather conditions, as well as the difficulty of seeing what takes place across large sites.

All schools commented on the considerable changes to children's play patterns, as the following extracts illustrate:

We have seen a big shift in play behaviours from the traditional playground. There is a greater variety of play behaviours, children who were peripheral now have many alternatives for play. Den making using the trees and bushes area is significant. There are more girls and boys playing together and more space so children are able to spread out. Certain trees are designated climbing trees and used under supervision.

(School O interview notes)

There is lots of den making, the play is much more creative, imaginative. We have started putting different things outside for them to play with, like old school tables. Having the change in physical resources and accessing different areas has also had an effect on how they play at other times. For example, in the snow they played much more co-operatively and creatively. The skills they learned in playing with loose parts were transferred to other situations.

(School R)

The sandpit and the forest area are the biggest differences. There is a lot more den building too, in the wild area. We are lucky because it is a rural school and there is lots of space, a big field bordered by hedges. Children use wood, scrap, etc for dens. We had a broken old plastic shed and we used that along with some wooden crates that are now all destroyed (perfectly normal, they can be replaced), fallen branches and so on. We provide old plates for role play, bits of fabric and so on. Children use what they can find.

(School L)

Six of the ten schools interviewed in the first stage of the evaluation commented on the significance of space and materials to support children's den making. This is consistent with the research into attractive play spaces and the need for children to claim space as their own (see, for example, Sobel, 2002; Powell, 2007).

Conversations with lunchtime supervisors at the case study schools showed that they, too, felt that the children played in more varied ways and there were fewer conflicts. They describe in some detail, and often with an intuitive respect for children's imaginary worlds, how the children use the space for playing.

Another key theme to emerge from observations and discussions with staff was the gap between adult expectations and predictions about design and use of the space, and the infinitely flexible and creative ways that children actually used equipment, space and materials in their play. Observations of children using the landscape and structures in School S suggest that children made great and diverse use of the space and features. Of particular significance were the slope (because of the snow and ice at the time of observations) and the space around the edges of the field, particularly the 'woods' and the ridge that runs parallel with the fence. From the outset, the headteacher was surprised by children's use of space, structures and materials:

It was how safely they were using it—at the same time it was how inventive they were, doing things with it that we didn't even consider. We got some big cable drums and the children were actually able to wrap themselves around the middle and roll along, which was amazing. And then children were taking the tyres to the top of the slope and climbing in three or four tyres and rolling down. Some were getting a few bruises and so next time they would go down in two tyres rather than four so they could have more control but it was (1) how willing children were to experiment in all sorts of ways and use the environment in ways that we hadn't thought possible and (2) it was how well they got on together and I

think almost immediately we ended up with a situation where lunchtime controllers almost became redundant because instead of having lots of children gathering around them bored, moaning all the time, nobody was anywhere near them because they were off playing.

(Headteacher, School S)

School I's headteacher spoke about how the adults' expectations were soon overturned as children used the space in many different ways, for example, the stone circle became stepping stones, or children would see how many of them could fit onto one stone. This was probably the most valuable aspect of the design: that it was flexible and challenging and children could use it in a variety of ways.

Two of the case study schools had 'trim trails' as part of previous investment in playground design. These were felt by the headteachers to be somewhat limited because 'very quickly on they can do it and the challenge has gone – it's like "I can do that bit, I can do that bit" and so it doesn't quite lend itself to develop into other ways' (Headteacher, School I). Yet, despite these reservations, the trim trails did actually feature quite considerably in children's play. In School I, it was a significant place for meeting up as well as for rough-and-tumble play. The slight slope on the approach to the trim trail, which had an artificial surface, was also attractive for running and sliding down. At School O, children used the trim trail in a variety of ways including using the monkey bars to hold onto while sliding on the ice underneath; tying netting from the PlayPod to the frame and then swinging on it; and as a jumping course for horse-riding, complete with accompanying neighing sounds.

The observations also showed children's use of everyday and apparently mundane features: the three plant containers were very significant spaces for play in School I, being used for den making, sitting behind with friends, chasing around and as hiding places. It was interesting to see the ways in which children were attracted to a 'wet paint' sign and tape stretched between two walls, erected to keep children away from a set of steps that had their edges painted. A group of children spent time ducking under the tape and jumping the steps to avoid the paint (which, by this time, was dry) and when reaching the edge of the area telling other children to stay away from the paint.

In School O there were a number of significant everyday spaces: the small slope that led from the path to the field for scrambling up and sliding down, the green doors on the outside of the building as a base for chase and capture games, the space behind the bush for a hiding place. In School S, the wellie boxes that are positioned under the canopy at the entry to the classrooms were an important site for sitting and chatting, children's make-believe games, den making and so on.

Alongside the greater variety in play behaviours, staff also reported fewer incidents that needed adult attention. Partly this was felt to be because children were too absorbed in their play and that having more and varied space and materials for play meant fewer disagreements over scarce resources. In addition, investment in training for lunchtime supervisors meant that they took on greater responsibility in responding to situations that did arise, and this was echoed by headteachers:

When I first started here, I never got out at playtime or lunchtimes because children were queuing up around the door ... I just didn't get out. I rarely have children sent to me now and I think the Lunchtime Organisers know how to deal with things, and don't have to deal with as much. So that's been really good, that's the thing that I really noticed and hopefully there is a knock on with teachers not having to deal with so much that

comes up—some things were happening at lunchtime and we would spend the next hour doing circle time trying to get to the root of it.

(Headteacher, School O)

Accompanying this was a similar reduction in the children reporting minor injuries. Several interviewees commented that before the changes, children would frequently report small incidents and accidents to staff, but after the changes they seemed to be more interested in carrying on playing than reporting these.

Risk, safety and interventions

The nature of playtime is heavily influenced both by the physical design of the space and also by the culture of expectations of behaviour. Design interventions and culture change are implemented by adults with the intention of promoting particular forms of playing. Sometimes, when these expectations are confounded, adults are surprised and heartened by children's creativity and inventiveness, as described in Chapter 5.5 above. However, some forms of playing give rise to great anxiety for the adults responsible. Two chief sources of such anxiety are the fear for children's safety and the desire to promote cooperation and 'playing nicely'. The OPAL Programme challenges the prevailing attitude towards risk, suggesting risk-taking brings benefits. The documentation offers outline guidance that was developed in conjunction with the SGC Health and Safety Manager, and signposts schools to governmentendorsed guidance on managing risk in play provision (Ball and others, 2008). The topic is also addressed in training for staff, including lunchtime supervisors, and in the mentoring from Play Rangers as an element of the PlayPod service. The importance of risk-taking in children's play is also recognised in the Conservatives' (2008) Childhood review.

One of the significant themes to emerge from the interviews with staff at all levels was the change in attitude to risk within the school, a shift away from risk-aversion towards accepting that the benefits of play must inevitably entail a degree of risk-taking.

There has been a huge shift in terms of approaches to health and safety, we were much more safety conscious and cautious before. As a result of the work with SGC Play Adviser, the decision was made that restrictions would be loosened. This was a big ethos change, after decades of teaching where the focus was safety. We found it hard but have got used to it now. Previously, children were not allowed to climb trees, now they are.

(School L)

As developments of the grounds were emerging, the headteacher, at the same time, began work on developing a play policy as a pre-emptive move that recognised as the playground changed, so too would play behaviours and needed to capture this and 'sell' key messages about risk.

(School S)

Headteachers used a variety of methods to 'sell' the nature of playtimes to others, in particular parents. For example, School I had a period when the Bristol Playbus ran regular sessions on site, including use of a firepit which helped prepare parents for the redesign of the playground and the introduction of the PlayPod. Another used the authority of the SGC Play Adviser and his relationship with the SGC Health and Safety Officer, stating:

That counts for an awful lot, both in terms of selling to staff and parents and also in terms of paper trail for peace of mind around litigation. This is one of the biggest shifts in culture/attitude.

(School E)

School S describes their considered strategy:

The first thing when we started was to put together a play policy which was very much talking about how it is now acceptable for children to take risks on the playground, to get bruises, cuts, hurt themselves, fall over and what we are not going to do as a school anymore is to remove any obstacle on the playground that could possibly cause injury because children need to be able to explore and play. And so that was taken though the governors and we put it in newsletter publishing what we do why we do—the parents actually began to take this on board before anything happened and then parents were involved in the design process and saw the finalised design, and then step by step they saw everything being built and so they had the excitement with their children seeing these structures going up and then over a four month period and then I think you know in hindsight, and it wasn't planned deliberately the first day the parents and the opportunity to attend the 'play day'—they could see the enjoyment the children were actually getting from it.

(School S)

However, such a fundamental shift is not easy nor is it uniformly accepted by all staff. This headteacher recounts her ambivalence and anxiety:

I remember going out and the PlayPod was working and the children had tied this netting to the climbing thing (trim trail) and the children are swinging back and forth and you think 'O my giddy aunt', and your heart does go 'aggh!!' But actually they might fall off and break an arm, but hopefully they won't – but there is risk – but it's saying that's ok, this is reasonable risk – we have all had that moment.

(Headteacher, School O)

Another teacher recalled a specific issue around children swinging on a rope feature on one of the play structures. Children wanted to swing backwards and forwards on the rope and on one occasion someone fell off and approached the teacher to 'moan':

I said, 'You were swinging on the rope as well, you then can't come and say that you have been hurt by something that you were doing and other people hurt you. It was your choice to swing on the rope.' I ... It came up in class and it was brought up in assembly. They don't do it anymore—I think we did then start to limit the amount of children swinging because it did get to a point—because they loved it. They all swung, the moment was over and now there are less of them doing it. I think we just kind of said that that was your choice, and if it is your choice to do something, if you're going to get hurt you need to accept the fact that you might fall off.

(School I)

For the lunchtime supervisors – the ones who have to respond to the moment-by-moment changes in children's play – judgements about risk and intervention can be even harder. All those at the case study schools had undertaken the six-week training course, where key messages were described as giving the children more freedom and not wrapping them up in cotton wool, stepping back more, and letting them get out and play and use their imagination:

It took a bit getting use to. When I was told about PlayPod, we thought it would be skipping ropes and stuff, but when we were told it was going to be rope and netting and other stuff we thought 'whoa!' We were horrified, we really were – how bad is this thing going to be? – but I think it is absolutely fantastic.

(School S)

While appreciating the principle of stepping back and trusting the children to ask for help if they needed it, the lunchtime supervisors were still aware of their supervisory responsibilities. Their own personal anxieties often led to interventions:

We had some elasticated stuff that they put all over the playground. They had it attached to the bin lid and used it like a catapult thing, pulling it back and letting it go, but it wasn't really strong enough. As they were using the elastic, we were taking it off them and putting it in the bin.

(School S)

During discussions, some lunchtime supervisors expressed ambivalence in terms of their responsibilities and day-to-day practice, even as they recognised the key principles of the training:

Accountability weighs most on my mind. It's alright to say they can run across tables, but if somebody falls off that table and cracks their head open, we are responsible because we were in charge of them when they did it.

(School S)

One lunchtime supervisor (School O) reported that her conversations with the SGC Play Adviser and the training she had undertaken had helped move her from a position where she 'saw the danger signs in everything' to one where she felt more relaxed.

The sense of supervisory responsibility also extends into wider approaches to intervening in children's play. Headteachers recognised this, stating that although there had been changes from traditional practices, there is still some way to go, and acknowledged that the process takes time. There were examples of the mismatch between the headteachers' espoused desire for children to find time and space to play in their own way and the everyday interactions and interventions made by the lunchtime supervisors. At School S, for example, one of the design interventions was to create shaped willow 'tents' and frames for den making. However, children's ability to create secret spaces was compromised by the ways in which lunchtime supervisors intervened:

I have always gone in and peeked in and said, 'Who is in here?' and then just say, 'Just to check,' so I know that they are getting on fine and they are about the same age. When you have the little ones and the bigger ones you are always a bit wary that they are influencing the little ones, so then we say 'right, can these be pulled away?'

(Lunchtime supervisor, School S)

This approach was repeated across the case study schools in stories told by lunchtime supervisors of how they intervene in play 'to make things better', in ways that might not correlate with their training ('step back and try and let children sort things out for themselves'). This may be is more in tune with the overarching school ethos. Thus, sometimes a confusing picture is presented.

The scrap-on-scrap rule

One particular illustration of the ambiguity in the espousal and practice of the principle of low intervention and free-ranging play can be seen in the ways in which schools in the case studies implement the 'scrap-on-scrap' rule (instigated through the PlayPod training as a way of minimising accidents and issues around children's play fighting with scrap materials).

The 'scrap-on-scrap' rule has value both externally (as a way of lessening anxieties from 'external' adults such as parents or visitors) and internally (as a way of reducing some of the initial fears of lunchtime supervisors and teachers when confronted with children's early use of the PlayPod materials). Children are made aware of this rule with the introduction of the PlayPod, and there were observed examples of children following this in their play, suggesting that the rule may have perceived value for supporting play within safe and beneficial limits. Yet, in all case study schools and on fairly regular occasions, this rule was ignored, particularly, but not exclusively, by boys who were highly visible in their sword play fighting, with either no intervention made by the lunchtime supervisors or intervention that was limited to a passing comment: 'Remember, scrap-on-scrap,' after which the children generally moved away from the area to continue their game elsewhere. These observation notes illustrate this point:

Children are continuing their war games on the far side of the hill, most carrying cardboard tubes, and they are hitting each other with tubes. This draws the attention of the LO who, when children are waving tubes around shouts over 'whoa, be careful'. She walks away and children carry on.

(School S)

Around the side of the building is a covered area that is not easily seen. This is where boys assemble with foam swords and they are whacking each other (not scrap on scrap). The LO walks around to take child inside and all the lads run away from this area back into the playground—chasing each other—and some girls also involved in this game. LO walks over to the group and reminds them about 'scrap on scrap'. The children run away and go to another part of the playground.

(School O)

Some of younger children have moved on to jungle gym area, climbing and swinging on the equipment. Kids with swords also move into this area. Three children are fighting against the one who 'stole' the sword. The children do hit each other with swords occasionally and at one point a child runs off to the step area (out of bounds) to get to safety. This game continues for most of the observation. In spite of the earlier conversation with the lunchtime supervisors, there has been no effort by LO to intervene in this game, and it is quite visible. There are times when they are hitting each other rather than 'scrap on scrap'. One child appears to be quite aggressive, and lashing out with a sword, other children a little cautious in getting too close but still play. After this they meet and agree to go 2 against 2 rather than 3 against 1 and the game continues, moving on to the raised area.

(School I)

The ambiguity around scrap-on-scrap was expressed by one headteacher:

We've had lots of discussion about 'scrap-on-scrap' and that was one which we ran with for a long period of time. We got then in a situation where we stopped it for a little time and then it came back in and I think to be fair to staff it is one that they have very mixed views about. Some staff are very—they shouldn't be fighting at all—my line is it doesn't matter what you provide a boy with, (this is very stereotypical, and maybe I shouldn't do this, girls do it as well), if you have a gun, you have to go around shooting—if you haven't got a gun, you find a stick. But you just can't—it doesn't matter what you ban, children will find another name for that game. They will always, they are very inventive—and so my view is that as long as children are playing within the realms of—as long as they

(School S)

Responses from the teacher focus group at this school also indicated a degree of uncertainty about the nature of scrap-on-scrap which was bound up with the complexities of how this form of play was valued, the question of children who had behavioural targets and needed clear rules and boundaries, and the practice of tagging pieces of scrap to show which could be used for play fighting.

What this might speculatively suggest, to an outside observer, is that lunchtime supervisors and children had perhaps managed to find a way of getting on together. A universal rule of 'scrap-on-scrap' has value but can be interpreted by lunchtime supervisors according to the children and the idiosyncratic context for each play episode. Perhaps this is in line with the dual function of their role, namely providing care while at the same time recognising that a central part of the changing nature of their approach to playtime is to stand back and intervene less in children's play. There were observations of lunchtime supervisors' interventions with children at a very casual level to remind them of the rule, which perhaps lessens the lunchtime supervisors' concerns and reestablishes their sense of care and responsibility. Children may take some notice (perhaps more about appeasing the adult) and then find ways of continuing with their play.

This 'ambiguous' approach did start to emerge in the focus group discussions with lunchtime supervisors. One senior lunchtime supervisor commented:

I think the little ones—I think with the softer things it's not so bad—they are doing that but they shouldn't be doing that—the older ones—you know I say to them 'you have to do scrap—on—scrap, you know the rules' and that's what I say. They don't really have cardboard tubes on the playground at the moment. I think the softer ones, they are not going to really hurt anyone if they do hit anyone, but it is not supposed to be as far as I know.

(School 0)

The everyday practices, from both adults and children, appear to have established a 'culture' that has emerged over time that suits the needs of both groups; it might be speculated that this extends into the overall feel of the space and the general ways in which adults and children get on together in this space; children do seem to be able to manipulate the environment, materials, rules and expectations for their playful expressions.

Beyond playtimes

As well as perceived changes to children's play behaviours at playtime, schools also commented on changes to children's general behaviour within the school. While it is impossible to draw any direct cause-effect relationship between children's experiences of playtime, general behaviour and academic achievement, headteachers and teaching staff from a number of schools commented that the changes in approaches to supporting children's play implemented through the OPAL Programme had resulted in significant changes to children's enjoyment of school, and that the 'reporting of children's arguments and incidents has dramatically decreased and behaviour is so much better' (School R interview notes). Again, these findings are consistent with the evidence from similar research (Jarrett and others, 1998; Pellegrini and Bohn, 2005; Barros and others, 2009; Pellegrini, 2009).

For example, one headteacher commented that while not being able to make general claims, she was aware that individual children who had found playtimes stressful now seemed much happier; in particular boys who didn't like playing, or were no good at, football could find time and space for role-playing and imaginative play (School O interview notes). Another headteacher told a story of a boy who had been displaying some behavioural difficulties, and with whom they were anticipating problems when he reached Year 6:

Now we've introduced the more free range play with loose parts, he's absolutely fantastic. He's a fantastic team builder, children co-operate with him, he has a fantastic imagination, he can make dens, he loves it, loves it. And he draws in younger children to play with him. So it's made a real difference to him, the idea of this creative play.

(School R interview notes)

In discussions with teaching staff from the case study schools, there was general agreement that children come into classroom after lunchtime 'tired' and 'relaxed', having had a good experience playing and are ready for work:

I actually can come in and sit down and again they have that quiet time, we can have a story—I think because that have had an active lunchtime they've been interested in what they have been doing at lunchtime, they haven't come in either bored or just cold or not done anything or been wandering in and out. They are actually ready then to learn I think more in the afternoon.

(School I)

I think relationships are developing, social relationships are much better. I think that comes from playing. They get on better, they solve their own problems, they negotiate and I think that's why we have better behaviour because they are taking more responsibility, they are working together.

(School S)

At School S, the headteacher had been looking at children's academic progress and, while there is no certain cause-and-effect relationship, he felt that children's reading levels, and to a lesser degree writing and numeracy in average/weaker children, had made progress beyond what might be expected over the previous 12 months.

The changes and associated benefits made to school playtimes are not particularly addressed by Ofsted inspections, although School S is a notable exception in that it attracted somewhat contradictory comments about the playground. On the one hand the Ofsted report praised the school's attractive learning and play environment and children's enjoyment of playtimes, while also commenting that a small minority of children 'exhibit over-boisterous behaviour' and called for closer supervision to prevent this. This example perfectly illustrates the tensions previously discussed around understandings and perception of play in school; while the school, through its engagement with the OPAL Programme, has adopted a stance that recognises and values children's play expressions, external bodies may have a different perception of these types of behaviour.

Finally, the changes to the design of outdoor spaces at schools offer a considerable community resource, something that is also acknowledged in the OPAL audit tool. For some schools, participating in the OPAL Programme has both increased parental involvement in schools through their involvement in design, contributing materials and so on, but has also offered a space for other organisations, for example, grounds being used for community-run holiday playschemes and afterschool clubs. This was not addressed in any depth in this evaluation.

The OPAL Programme offers considerable support over a period of time, which is reduced after the final audit and award. Schools can still contact the SGC Play Adviser and can attend the network of OPAL schools that he coordinates, but as with all such interventions, the real test is whether the culture change can be sustained beyond the exciting period of major changes to the design of the outdoor space. What emerged from discussions with schools is a sense that they have to be committed to making change over a period of time and not simply look for 'quick fix':

The HT constantly reinforced the importance of treating it as an organic process and that change is slow—and needs to be to bring everyone along and embed into school routines. OPAL built on what was already in place—ie a desire to improve the school playtime, but offered clear guidance and support on ways to achieve this.

(School N interview notes)

A strong piece of advice is not to try and change culture suddenly. They made a series of small steps so practice changes were not a sudden shock. Takes time. She advises strongly this is the best approach. Take everyone with you.

(School E interview notes)

This involved working with parents, teachers and lunchtime supervisors, who play a crucial role. It is apparent that most schools had sought to engage with parents at all stages of development, in particular around key areas of changing the school approach to risk and developing 'all weather play'. As with all changes, there are likely to be tensions: two schools commented that the approach to all-weather play may still generate some concerns with parents. But overall, all schools stated that parents were supportive of the changes and there had not been any serious concerns expressed about these policy shifts.

Parents had been encouraged to bring scrap materials to school for playground use, and many of the physical improvements had been supported by funds raised by PTA groups. A number of schools have organised 'family days', often coinciding with the official opening of a new playground feature, and again headteachers commented on the value of this for reassuring parents of the nature and value of the changes. One example was given in an interview where, instead of the traditional 'open day', School E organised a family fun day when parents came and played with their children. Children took their parents into the 'woods' and the parents were really impressed and affected by this. Feedback from parents has been very positive and as the headteacher commented, it marks the difference between understanding play intellectually and experiencing it.

Schools had provided training for lunchtime supervisors and again this appears to be a significant aspect of implementing a cultural shift in approach. A number of schools commented on the value of training in enabling lunchtime supervisors to move away from 'traditional role' of managing children's behaviour to a more distant role designed to support play. The schools that had subscribed to the PlayPod service also benefited from the Play Ranger mentoring which also played a key role in the cultural and attitudinal shift for lunchtime supervisors.

The headteachers at the case study schools revealed a very strong commitment to the ideas presented in the OPAL Programme, which acted as a significant catalyst to enable each school to develop its own tailored response and action plan to improve playtime. One headteacher describes the importance of developing a whole-school approach:

I think in any school the hardest challenge for a headteacher is, whatever you do, is to get the whole school community to do it with you and I think that is very apparent with the parents and the staff and the children. And I think in this situation the children have been the easy ones because they want to do it ...The staff, staff do obviously come to school with different values, experiences, approaches and I think the key really is in order for any strategy to work you have to take staff with you. The staff have got to see the value of what you are doing – and it is a step by step chip by chip approach – we have all had training and staff have moved a long way. I think what is very apparent here at the moment is that you have a very large percentage of staff that buy into it wholeheartedly and we still have some members of staff, although they have moved a long way, still haven't bought into it completely in terms of the giving children the freedom that they have and some still find that quite difficult and still find it important that they make the, erm, from my point of view they jump in possibly too soon. (School S)

Alongside this, there is the headteachers' desire that children should be able to deal with the everyday issues that arise in play. Two headteachers used the term 'resilience' in this context, with one providing an anecdote to illustrate this approach when children climbed to the top of the 'igloo' timber frames:

All the boys sat on top and Reception children have climbed to the top of that and sat there and then said to me, 'I can't get down.' I went, 'Oh never mind,' and walked off and all of a sudden they are coming and running behind me – you leave them to do it, they will come.

(School I)

The final comment goes to the children: when teachers were asked if they thought the changes were sustainable, the reply was:

A lot of it is owned by the children – and they will carry on using it in the ways they want.

(Teacher focus group, School S)

Discussion

It is evident from both phases of the evaluation that there have been significant improvements to the design of and approach to supporting children's play, and this has resulted in considerable changes in children's play patterns and behaviours within school.

Key findings suggest that a significant majority of schools have recognised and acted upon the importance of embedding understandings of play into all aspects of the school (policies, procedures, working practices and relationships with parents and the wider community) and approached this as an emergent and continuous process rather than a one-off, quick-fix solution. In the schools where changes have covered the whole spectrum of OPAL audit themes, there are complex interrelated and mutually influential relationships. Thus, for example, the initial drive for change, largely initiated by headteachers working in collaboration with the SGC Play Adviser, establishes a clear direction for the school, which is expressed through redesigning policy and developing implementation strategies. This provokes design interventions and attitudinal changes which lead to children being able to play in different and varied ways, breaking up some 'traditional' patterns of playtime and associated perceived behavioural issues. This in turn leads to teachers and lunchtime supervisors to feeling more relaxed and facing fewer demands from children to deal with petty issues, which also means that members of staff have more opportunity to observe play and become more familiar with children's play expressions and their relationship with each other and the space. Accompanying this, as children's enjoyment of playtime increases, there is a reported reduction in the recording of minor incidents and injuries as children are too engaged in playing to be bothered with this, establishing a culture of 'these things happen' and are part of childhood rather than fuelling staff and parental anxieties about risk and safety. Children's increased ability to enjoy playtime may also trickle down into their approach to learning and their overall enjoyment of school, with - again - mutually reinforcing changes occurring.

Of course, this is not a predictable and causal relationship and things do not always go according to plan. However, the foundations established through the OPAL support documentation, the process of audit and action plans, and the ongoing relationship between schools and the SGC Play Adviser establish clear guiding principles that allow for creative approaches to resolving the problems and issues that are encountered. As such, each school will follow a unique trajectory in implementing changes. The key success of the Programme appears to be the ability to support idiosyncratic and customised approaches that are sensitive to local contexts, and are often small-scale and inexpensive.

Each of the headteachers from the case study schools referred to participation in OPAL as a 'journey' and acknowledged the openness of the process. However, this was always embedded within the overall context of the school ethos, and there were numerous examples of the ways in which instrumental understandings of the value of play bridged classroom and playground expectations. Designs interventions were intended, in a cause-and-effect manner, to produce certain forms of desirable behaviours (problem-solving, social space, sharing, etc). While play 'choice' and 'freedom' are consistent themes in discussions, children's ability to use time/space and materials for their own desires and purposes is limited by a series of practices, materials and codes that suggest only certain forms of play are desirable, as exemplified by the 'scrap-on-scrap' rule. The language used by the teaching staff was often phrased in terms of instrumental outcomes for particular forms of playing (links to curriculum, behaviour, PSE and so on), or the impact of the changes on children's behaviour both at playtimes and in the classroom (see 'Playtimes', 'Risk, safety and intervention' and 'Beyond playtimes' in Chapter 5). Lunchtime supervisors talked more in terms of responsibility for children's safety and what they felt comfortable with. Observations showed children's agency and enjoyment in having time and space for playing, acknowledging play's intrinsic value. Although the Programme is named OPAL (Outdoor Play and Learning), the documentation draws from the theories and ethos used in playwork, which sees play's intrinsic value as paramount, while also recognising that other more instrumental values may stem from this. However, the balance is a delicate one: too much structure and direction towards specified ends reduces the intrinsic motivation, spontaneity and unpredictability of playing, that sense of being in control or being out-of-control (Gordon and Esbjorn-Hargens, 2007), thereby also reducing the benefits that accrue from these characteristics of playing (Lester and Russell, 2008).

There is inevitably a tension between the principle of children's self-organised, free-range play promoted within the OPAL documentation and the desire of teaching staff for educational and developmental outcomes from play. The design of the space and the culture around the kinds of behaviours that were promoted or constrained were controlled by adults. This is not to deny that children were involved in the design of the outdoor space when changes were planned, nor to deny children's own agency to find ways to play. It is a recognition that schools are institutions where adults have the responsibility to educate children, and this is informed by prevailing paradigms and rhetorics about childhood, learning and education. Children will sometimes comply with the intentions of adults and sometimes seek to disrupt this order, and the relationship between adult expectations and hopes and children's own playing combine to develop a culture of behaviour at playtimes. The narratives from teaching staff and lunchtime supervisors, together with the observations, highlighted children's sophisticated strategies to find space away from adult gaze and at times to resist the 'rules' imposed upon their play. What OPAL does is offer an alternative narrative that goes some way towards creating the conditions that support children's play - the provision of attractive play spaces and materials together with a culture that, to an extent, can tolerate risktaking and lower levels of intervention.

What is not particularly evident from the documentation is how the changes are 'captured' through the OPAL audit process. Information is minimal and the final audit offers a few headline actions that have been implemented without the fine detail that indicates what the effect of these changes may have made to children's play experiences. The interviews with school leads did start to capture some of the complexity and tensions associated with change and this material may have value in presenting a 'story' for each school that records the effects

that the changes produced, thereby providing a cultural history. These stories were further embellished through spending time at the case study schools, observing children's use of the outdoor space for play and talking to staff.

These stories can become an important artefact within the school and support the sustainability of the project. Dahlberg and others (2007) note the importance of documentation in evaluating and the making of meaning, pointing out the contribution that the process and the content of documentation can make to sharing the experiences of those involved. 'Documentation as content' refers to material that records children's use of the grounds, the ways in which children can 'be and act' at playtimes, and the ways in which supervisors intervene in children's play, both through the design and planning of space/ materials and the nature of relationships with children. Content material can be developed in many forms and media, but in essence captures the everyday practices of children and adults in a particular location. It also provides the basis for the process of critical reflection, to enable all involved to make sense of their experiences and find meaning against the key OPAL principles. Such a process allows for building a culture and repertoire of 'what works' while, at the same, time enabling tensions, particularly around understandings of play and space, to be made explicit. This process contributes to the overall sustainability of the approach through embedding play into the very culture of school practices and relationships, and providing stories that can bring the concepts alive for those outside the school as well as for new staff.

56

Discussions with staff at the case study schools suggested that although lunchtime supervisors had attended training and some had also benefited from mentoring from Play Rangers, there was little opportunity for them beyond this to share their knowledge of the effectiveness or otherwise of the outdoor space in supporting children's play with teaching staff. Discussions between lunchtime supervisors and teaching staff (either class teachers or the headteachers) tended to focus on problems (incidents and accidents). This meant that everyday stories of children's play were not shared among the staff, something that may be useful in developing an understanding of how the space works, both in terms of material content and culture.

Conclusions

Given the importance of play in children's lives and current concerns about children's opportunity to access the time and space to initiate their own play, participation in the OPAL Programme has the potential to reap considerable benefits for children, parents, schools and the wider community. The design of OPAL establishes some clear guiding principles and strategies for initiating changes to playtime. One of its significant features revolves around the importance of a 'whole-school' approach which drives forward a cultural shift in thinking and attitudes about play that acknowledge the value of play as a right and for its own sake rather than for adult-designed, instrumental purposes. It is from this perspective that the benefits of play are more fully realised, and there are accompanying benefits in an educational and wider context as children learn to get on together, enjoy school, undertake forms of exercise that involve moderate stress and moving in non-regular patterns, find time and space to recover attention and so on.

The OPAL Programme was established during a period when there was unprecedented investment in play from central government through the Play Strategy (DCSF, 2008) as well as within early years education, together with a focus on inter-agency working towards shared outcomes for children. Since the evaluation of OPAL began, there has been a change of government, bringing with it fundamental changes to state education alongside significant reductions in public spending. This suggests that there is a risk that the important issue of play within schools, and play in society more generally, will slip down the agenda of government, education authorities and individual schools. We sincerely hope that the evidence presented here, both from the literature and from the OPAL Programme, presents a strong case for the importance of OPAL as a model for creating conditions that support children's play within schools.

Perhaps the final word should be left to the headteacher of School S, who comments: 'I have been in education for 15 years, and by a long way this is the most successful and rewarding project I have ever been involved with.'

References

Adams, S and others (2004) Inside the Foundation Stage: recreating the Reception year. London: Association of Teachers and Lecturers.

Ahrens, W and others (2006) 'Understanding and preventing childhood obesity and related disorders – IDEFICS: a European multilevel epidemiological approach', *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases*, 16, 302–08.

Almqvist, L and others (2006) "I can play!" Young children's perceptions of health', *Pediatric Rehabilitation*, 9, 3, 275–84.

Armitage, M (1999) 'Considering the needs of children: the effect of school playground design on the quality of play opportunities – the British experience'. Paper delivered at the Second International Toy Research Conference, Halmstad, Sweden.

Armitage, M (2005) 'The influence of school architecture and design on the outdoor play experience within the primary school', *Paedagogica Historica*, 41, 4, 535–53.

Ball, D, Gill, T and Spiegal, B (2008) *Managing risk in play provision: implementation guide*. London: Play England.

Batch, J (2005) 'Benefits of physical activity in obese adolescents and children', *Internal Medicine Journal*, 35, 446.

Barros, R, Silver, E and Stein, R (2009) 'School recess and group classroom behaviour', *Pediatrics*, 123, 2, 431–36.

Beunderman, J (2010) People make play. The impact of staffed play provision on children, families and communities. London: NCB.

Bilton, H (ed.) (2005) Learning outdoors. Improving the quality of young children's play outdoors.
London: David Fulton Publishers.

Bixler, R, Floyd, M and Hammitt, W (2002) 'Environmental socialization: quantitative tests of the childhood play hypothesis', *Environment and Behaviour*, 34, 6, 795–818.

Bjorklund, D and Pellegrini, A (2000) 'Child development and evolutionary psychology', *Child Development*, 71, 1687.

Blatchford, P (1998) Social life in school: pupils, experiences of breaktime and recess from 7 to 16 years. London: Falmer.

Blatchford, P and Baines, E (2006) A follow up national survey of breaktimes in primary and secondary schools. Report to the Nuffield Foundation. London: Institute of Education, University of London.

Blatchford, P, Baines, E and Pellegrini, A (2003) 'The social context of school playground games: sex and ethnic differences, and changes over time after entry to junior school', *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 21, 481–505.

Boseley, S (2005) 'Doctors urge action on child "diabesity"', *The Guardian*, 23 July.

British Medical Association (BMA) (2005) *Preventing childhood obesity*. London: BMA.

Brunton, G and others (2005) 'Promoting physical activity amongst children outside of physical education classes: a systematic review integrating intervention studies and qualitative studies', *Journal of Health Education*, 64, 4, 323–38.

Bundy, AC and others (2009) 'The risk is that there is "no risk": a simple, innovative intervention to increase children's activity levels, *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 17, 1, 33–45.

Burdette, H and Whitaker, R (2005) 'Resurrecting free play in young children: looking beyond fitness and fatness to attention, affiliation, and affect', Archives of Pediatric Adolescent Medicine, 159, 46–50.

Burghardt, GM (2005) The genesis of animal play: testing the limits.
Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

The Conservatives (2008) Childhood review: more ball games. Available at: www.davidwilletts.co.uk/wp/wp-content/uploads/2008/02/childhood-review.pdf [Accessed 26 June 2011].

Clark, A and Moss, P (2004) Young children's participation: spaces to play. London: Thomas Coram Research Unit and Learning through Landscapes.

Cleland, V and others (2008) 'A prospective examination of children's time spent outdoors, objectively measured physical activity and overweight', *International Journal of Obesity*, 32, 11, 1685–693.

Cloke, P, and Jones O (2005) "Unclaimed territory": childhood and disordered spaces(s), Social and Cultural Geography, 6, 3, 311–23.

Cranwell, K (2003) 'Towards playwork: an historical introduction to children's out-of-school play organizations in London (1860–1940), in Brown, F (ed.) *Playwork: theory and practice*. Buckingham: Open University Press.

Dahlberg, G, Moss, P and Pence, A (2007) Beyond quality in early childhood education and care: languages of evaluation. London: Routledge.

DCSF (2008) The Play Strategy. London: Department for Children, Families and Schools; Department for Culture, Media and Sport.

Factor, J (2004) 'Tree stumps, manhole covers and rubbish tins. The invisible play lines of a primary school playground', *Childhood*, 11, 2, 142–54.

Farné, R (2005) 'Pedagogy of play', *Topoi*, 24, 169–81.

Fisher, K and others (2008) 'Conceptual split? Parents' and experts' perceptions of play in the 21st century', Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology, 29, 305–16.

Fisher, D and Gruescu, S (2011) Children and the Big Society: building communities to keep the next generation safe and happy. London: Action for Children/Respublica.

Fjortoft, I (2004) 'Landscape and play: the effects of natural environments on children's play and motor development', *Children, Youth and Environments*, 14, 2, 21–44.

Fjortoft, I and Sageie, J (2000) 'The natural environment as a playground for children', Landscape and Urban Planning, 48, 83–97.

Freeman, N and Brown, B (2004) 'Reconceptualizing rough and tumble play', Advances in Early Education and Day Care, 13, 219–34.

Frost, J (2006) 'The dissolution of outdoor play: cause and consequences'. Conference paper delivered at The Value of Play: A forum on risk, recreation and children's health, Washington, DC.

Gordon, G and Esbjorn-Hargens, S (2007) 'Are we having fun yet? An exploration of the transformative power of play', *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 47, 198–222.

Gutteridge, S and Legg, J (2009) A shoal of red herrings I and 2: do not overfish, . London: Playlink. Available at: www.playlink.org/articles/?p=26. [Accessed 26 June 2011.]

Holmes, R, Pellegrini, A and Schmidt, S (2006) 'The effects of different recess timing regimens on preschoolers' classroom attention', *Early Child Development and Care*, 176, 7, 735–43.

Hughes, B (1996) *Play environments: a question of quality*. London: Playlink.

Jarrett, O and others (1998) 'The impact of recess on classroom behaviour: group effects and individual differences', *The Journal of Educational Research*, 92, 2, 121–26.

Jarrett, O and Duckett-Hedgebeth, M (2003) 'Recess in middle school: what do the students do?', in Lytle, D (ed.) Play and educational theory and practice. Play and culture studies, Volume 4. Westport: Praeger.

Jones O, (2000) 'Melting geography: purity, disorder, childhood and space', in Holloway, S and Valentine, G (eds) Children's geographies: playing, living, learning. London: Routledge.

Jones, O (2008) 'True geography [] quickly forgotten, giving away to an adult-imagined universe. Approaching the otherness of childhood', Children's Geographies, 6, 2, 195–212.

Kaplan, R and Kaplan, S (2005) 'Preference, restoration, and meaningful action in the context of nearby nature', in Barlett, P (ed.) *Urban place*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Kaplan, S (1995) 'The restorative benefits of nature: toward an integrative framework', *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 15, 169–82.

Karsten, L and van Vliet, W (2006) 'Children in the city: reclaiming the street', *Children, Youth and Environments*, 16, 1, 151–67.

Kernan, M and Devine, D (2009) 'Being confined within? Constructions of the good childhood and outdoor play in early childhood education and care settings in Ireland', *Children and Society*, 24, 5, 371–85.

Kylin, M (2003) 'Children's dens', Children, Youth and Environments, 13, 1, 1–19.

Kytta, M (2004) 'The extent of children's independent mobility and the number of actualized affordances as criteria for child-friendly environments', *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 24, 179–98.

Lester, S (2010) 'The pedagogy of play, space and learning', in Pihlgren, A (ed.) *Fritidspedagogik*. Lund: Sutdentlitteratur (in press).

Lester, S and Maudsley, M (2007) *Play, naturally*. London: Children's Play Council.

Lester, S and Russell, W (2008) Play for a change: play, policy and practice – a review of contemporary perspectives. London: NCB.

Lester, S. and Russell, W. (2010)
Children's right to play: an examination
of the importance of play in the lives
of children worldwide. The Hague:
Bernard van Leer Foundation.

Lohr, V, and Pearson-Mims, C (2005) 'Children's active and passive interactions with plants and gardening influence their attitudes and actions towards trees and the environment as adults', *Horticultural Technology*, 15, 472–76.

Louv, R (2005) Last child in the woods: saving our children from nature-deficit disorder. Chapel Hill: Algonquin.

Matthews, H, Limb, M and Taylor, M (2000) 'The "street" as thirdspace', in Holloway, S and Valentine, G (eds) *Children's geographies*. London: Routledge.

McKendrick, J (2005) School grounds in Scotland research report summary. Edinburgh: SportScotland.

Moore, R (1986) *Childhood's domain.* London: Croom Helm.

Moore, R and Cooper Marcus, C (2008) 'Healthy planet, healthy children: designing nature into the daily spaces of childhood', in Kellert, S, Heerwagen, J and Mador, M (eds) Biophilic design: theory, science and practice. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.

Moore, R and Wong, H (1997) Natural Learning. Creating environments for rediscovering nature's way of teaching. Berkeley: MIG Communications.

Mota, J and others (2005) 'Physical activity and school recess time: differences between the sexes and the relationship between children's playground physical activity and habitual physical activity', *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 23, 3, 269–75.

Nicholson, S (1971) 'How not to cheat children: the theory of loose parts', Landscape Architecture, 62, 1, 30–35.

Noren-Bjorn, E (1982) The impossible playground. New York: Leisure Press.

Ozdemir, A and Yilmaz, O (2008) 'Assessment of outdoor school environments and physical activity in Ankara's primary schools', *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 28, 3, 287–300.

Pangrazi, R and others (2003) 'Impact of promoting lifestyle activity (PLAY) on children's physical activity', *Journal of School Health*, 73, 8, 317–21.

Panksepp, J (2007) 'Can play diminish ADHD and facilitate the construction of the social brain?', Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 16, 2, 57–66.

Pawson, R (2006) Evidence based policy: a realist perspective. London: Sage.

Pearce, G and Bailey, R (2011) 'Football pitches and Barbie dolls: young children's perceptions of their school playgrounds', *Early Child Development and Care*, iFirst Article, 1–19.

Pellegrini, A (2009) The role of play in human development. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Pellegrini, AD and Bohn, C (2005) 'The role of recess in children's cognitive performance and school adjustment', Research News and Comment, AERA, Jan/Feb 2005, 13–19.

Pellis, S and Pellis, V (2009) *The playful brain*. Oxford: Oneworld.

Perry, J and Branum, L (2009) "Sometimes I pounce on twigs because I'm a meat eater". Supporting physically active play and outdoor learning', American Journal of Play, 2, 2, 195–214.

Play England (2009) Charter for children's play. London: Play England.

Playwork Principles Scrutiny Group (2005) *Playwork principles.* Cardiff: Play Wales.

Powell, M (2007) 'The hidden curriculum of recess', *Children, Youth and Environments*, 17, 4, 86–106.

Powell, S and Wellard, I (2008) Policies and play: the impact of national policies on children's opportunities for play. London: NCB.

Ramstetter, CL, Murray, R and Garner, AS (2010) `The crucial role of recess in schools', *Journal of School Health*, 80, 11 517–26.

Rasmussen, K (2004) 'Places for children – children's places', *Childhood*, 11, 2, 155–73.

Reed, T (2005) 'A qualitative approach to boys' rough and tumble play: there is more than what meets the eye', in McMahon, F, Lytle, D and Sutton-Smith, B (eds) *Play: an*

interdisciplinary synthesis. Maryland: University Press of America.

Ridgers, ND and others (2007)
'Children's physical activity levels
during school recess: a quasiexperimental intervention study',
International Journal of Behavioral
Nutrition and Physical Activity, 4, 19.

Santer, J, Griffiths, C and Goodall, D (2007) Free play in early childhood: a literature review. London: Play England.

Scott, E and Panksepp, J (2003) 'Rough-and-tumble play in human children', *Aggressive Behaviour*, 29, 539–51.

Skar, M and Krogh, E (2009) 'Change in children's nature-based experiences near home: from spontaneous play to adult-controlled, planned and organised activities ', Children's Geographies, 7, 3, 339–54.

Sobel, D (2002) *Children's special places*. Detroit: Wayne State University Press.

Spencer, C and Blades, M (2006) Children and their environments. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Spinka, M, Newberry, R and Bekoff, M (2001) 'Mammalian play: training for the unexpected', *The Quarterly Review of Biology*, 76, 2, 141–68.

Smith, A (2007) 'Fit for play?', *Education 3–13*, 35, 1, 17–27.

Smith, P, Smees, R and Pellegrini, A (2004) 'Play fighting and real fighting: using video playback methodology with young children', *Aggressive Behaviour*, 30, 164–73.

Sutton-Smith, B (1999) 'Evolving a consilience of play definitions: playfully', in Reifel, S (ed) *Play contexts revisited, play and culture studies, Vol. 2.* Stamford: Ablex.

Sutton-Smith, B (2003) 'Play as a parody of emotional vulnerability', in Roopnarine, JL (ed.) Play and educational theory and practice, play and culture studies, Vol. 5. Westport, Connecticut: Praeger.

Taylor, A and Kuo, F (2006) 'Is contact with nature important for healthy child development? State of the evidence', in Spencer, C and Blades, M (eds) *Children and their environments*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Thomas, G and Hocking, G (2003) Other people's children: why their quality of life is our concern. London: Demos.

Thomson, S (2003) 'A well-equipped hamster cage: the rationalisation of primary school playtime', *Education 3–13*, 31, 2, 54–59.

Thomson, S (2007) 'Do's and don'ts: children's experiences of the primary school playground', *Environmental Education Research*, 13, 4, 487–500.

Titman, W (1994) Special places, special people: the hidden curriculum of school grounds. London: WWK UK/ Learning through Landsdcapes.

Tovey, H (2007) Playing outdoors: spaces and places, risk and challenge. Maidenhead: Open University Press.

Tranter, P and Malone, K (2004) 'Geographies of environmental learning: an exploration of the children's use of school grounds', *Children's Geographies*, 2, 1, 131–55.

UNICEF (2007) 'Child poverty in perspective: an overview of child well-being in rich countries', Innocenti Report Card 7. Florence: UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre.

Valentine, G (2004) *Public space and the culture of childhood.* Aldershot: Ashgate.

Veitch, J and others (2006) 'Where do children usually play? A qualitative study of parents' perceptions of influences on children's active free-play', Health and Place, 12, 383–93.

Warburton, D, Nicol, C and Bredin, S (2006) 'Health benefits of physical activity: the evidence', *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 174, 6, 801–09.

Ward, C (1978) *The child in the city*. London: Penguin Books.

Ward, C (1990) The child in the country. London: Bedford Square Press.

Ward Thompson, C, Aspinall, P and Montarzino, A (2008) 'The childhood factor: adult visits to green places and the significance of childhood

experience', Environment and Behavior, 40, 1, 111–43.

Wells, N and Leckies, K (2006) 'Nature and the life course: pathways from childhood nature experiences to adult environmentalism', *Children*, Youth and Environments, 16, 1, 1–24.

White, J (2008) Playing and learning outdoors. Making provision for high-quality experiences in the outdoor learning environment. London: Routledge.

Yun, A and others (2005) 'The dynamic range of biological functions and variations of many environmental cues may be declining in the modern age: implications for diseases and therapeutics', *Medical Hypotheses*, 65, 173–78.